INTERCONTINENTALEXCHANGE INC Form 10-Q August 01, 2012 Table of Contents

# **UNITED STATES**

# SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

# **FORM 10-Q**

(Mark one)

P Quarterly Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2012

or

" Transition Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 For the transition period from to

Commission File Number 001-32671

# INTERCONTINENTALEXCHANGE, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of 58-2555670 (IRS Employer

incorporation or organization)

Identification Number)

2100 RiverEdge Parkway, Suite 500, Atlanta, Georgia 30328

(Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)

(770) 857-4700

(Registrant s telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes b No<sup>"</sup></sup>

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes b No<sup>--</sup>

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer þ

Accelerated filer

Non-accelerated filer "(Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Smaller reporting company Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes "No b

As of July 25, 2012, the number of shares of the registrant s Common Stock outstanding was 72,761,746 shares.

#### IntercontinentalExchange, Inc.

#### Form 10-Q

#### Quarterly Period Ended June 30, 2012

#### **Table of Contents**

### Page

Part I.	Financial Information	- "8"
Item 1.	Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited):	
	Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011	2
	Consolidated Statements of Income for the six months and three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011	3
	Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) for the six months and three months ended June 30, 2012 and	
	2011	4
	Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and for the year ended December	
	31.2011	5
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011	6
	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	7
Item 2.	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	17
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	30
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	31
Part II.	Other Information	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	31
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	31
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	32
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	33
Item 4.	[Removed and Reserved]	33
Item 5.	Other Information	33
Item 6.	Exhibits	33
<u>Signature</u>		34

Part I. Financial Information

#### Item 1. Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. and Subsidiaries

#### **Consolidated Balance Sheets**

(In thousands, except per share amounts)

(Unaudited)

	J	une 30, 2012	Dec	ember 31, 2011
ASSETS				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	<b>\$</b> 1	1,082,018	\$	822,949
Short-term restricted cash		81,377		52,982
Customer accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$1,499 and \$2,557 at June 30, 2012				
and December 31, 2011, respectively		175,186		136,331
Margin deposits and guaranty funds	34	4,686,716	3	1,555,831
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		33,157		37,298
Total current assets	36	5,058,454	3	2,605,391
Property and equipment, net		137,678		130,962
Other noncurrent assets:				
Goodwill	]	1,907,338		1,902,984
Other intangible assets, net		822,447		854,374
Long-term restricted cash		164,499		164,496
Long-term investments		381,170		451,136
Other noncurrent assets		33,182		38,521
Total other noncurrent assets	2	3,308,636		3,411,511
		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
Total assets	\$ 39	9,504,768	\$3	5,147,864
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY				
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$	73,604	\$	65,964
Accrued salaries and benefits		37,982		58,248
Current portion of licensing agreement		19,249		19,249
Current portion of long-term debt		50,000		50,000
Income taxes payable		36,139		22,614
Margin deposits and guaranty funds	34	4,686,716	3	1,555,831
Other current liabilities		51,859		28,408
				, -
Total current liabilities	34	1,955,549	3	1,800,314
				. ,

Noncurrent deferred tax liability, net         220,451         235,889           Long-term debt         812,500         837,500           Noncurrent portion of licensing agreement         71,149         80,084           Other noncurrent liabilities         37,792         31,736
Noncurrent portion of licensing agreement 71,149 80,084
Other noncurrent liabilities 37,792 31,736
Total noncurrent liabilities1,141,8921,185,209
Total liabilities 36,097,441 32,985,523
Commitments and contingencies
EQUITY
IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. shareholders equity:
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value; 25,000 shares authorized; no shares issued or outstanding at June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011
Common stock, \$0.01 par value; 194,275 shares authorized; 79,731 and 79,247 shares issued at June 30,
2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively; 72,757 and 72,425 shares outstanding at June 30, 2012 and
December 31, 2011, respectively 797 792
Treasury stock, at cost; 6,974 and 6,822 shares at June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively         (662,822)         (644,291)
Additional paid-in capital         1,871,136         1,829,181
Retained earnings 2,248,118 1,957,096
Accumulated other comprehensive loss (81,481) (21,253)
Total IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. shareholdersequity3,375,7483,121,525
Noncontrolling interest in consolidated subsidiaries 31,579 40,816
Total equity         3,407,327         3,162,341
Total liabilities and equity         \$ 39,504,768         \$ 36,147,864

See accompanying notes.

#### IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. and Subsidiaries

#### **Consolidated Statements of Income**

#### (In thousands, except per share amounts)

#### (Unaudited)

	Six Mont June		Three Mor June	
	2012	2011	2012	2011
Revenues:				
Transaction and clearing fees, net	\$ 628,880	\$ 587,550	\$ 306,808	\$ 288,540
Market data fees	73,557	60,119	37,171	30,699
Other	13,970	11,829	7,234	5,979
Total revenues	716,407	659,498	351,213	325,218
Operating expenses:				
Compensation and benefits	132,776	123,814	64,700	62,176
Technology and communications	23,462	23,570	11,760	12,045
Professional services	17,928	16,227	8,526	8,422
Rent and occupancy	9,377	8,821	4,915	4,462
Acquisition-related transaction costs	7,709	9,314	4,246	5,877
Selling, general and administrative	20,466	17,579	9,542	8,517
Depreciation and amortization	64,091	65,968	32,108	32,837
Total operating expenses	275,809	265,293	135,797	134,336
Operating income	440,598	394,205	215,416	190,882
Other income (expense):				
Interest and investment income	682	1,831	442	843
Interest expense	(19,667)	(15,495)	(9,599)	(7,752)
Other income (expense), net	26	(561)	305	(285)
Total other expense, net	(18,959)	(14,225)	(8,852)	(7,194)
Income before income taxes	421,639	379,980	206,564	183,688
Income tax expense	126,562	125,454	61,266	59,316
Net income	\$ 295,077	\$ 254,526	\$ 145,298	\$ 124,372
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest	(4,055)	(4,257)	(2,141)	(3,007)
Net income attributable to IntercontinentalExchange, Inc.	\$ 291,022	\$ 250,269	\$ 143,157	\$ 121,365
Earnings per share attributable to IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. common shareholders: Basic	\$ 4.00	\$ 3.41	\$ 1.97	\$ 1.65

Diluted	\$	3.97	\$ 3.37	\$ 1.95	\$ 1.64
Weighted average common shares outstanding: Basic	,	72,698	73,435	72,755	73,437
Diluted	,	73,303	74,169	73,343	74,138

See accompanying notes.

#### IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. and Subsidiaries

#### **Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss)**

#### (In thousands)

#### (Unaudited)

	Six Mont June		Three Mon June	
	2012	2011	2012	2011
Net income	\$ 295,077	\$ 254,526	\$ 145,298	\$ 124,372
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax:				
Foreign currency translation adjustments	9,697	19,541	(10,378)	(2,568)
Change in fair value of cash flow hedges		797		372
Change in fair value of available-for-sale securities	(69,925)		(142,051)	
Other comprehensive income (loss)	(60,228)	20,338	(152,429)	(2,196)
Commentancian income (loss)	¢ 224 840	¢ 074 964	¢ (7.121)	¢ 100 176
Comprehensive income (loss)	\$ 234,849	\$ 274,864	\$ (7,131)	\$ 122,176
Comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interest	(4,055)	(4,257)	(2,141)	(3,007)
Comprehensive income (loss) attributable to IntercontinentalExchange, Inc.	\$ 230,794	\$ 270,607	\$ (9,272)	\$ 119,169

See accompanying notes.

#### IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. and Subsidiaries

**Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity** 

#### (In thousands)

#### (Unaudited)

IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. Shareholders Equity Accumulated Other

							Aco Compreher	cumulated Oth sive Income (	ıer Loss) from <sup>]</sup>	Noncontrolling	ç
	Common	n Stock	Treasu	ıry Stock			Foreign			Interest	
					Additional Paid-in	Retained	Currency	Available- For-Sale	Cash Flow	in Consolidated	Total
	Shares	Value	Shares	Value	Capital	Earnings	Translation	Securities	Hedges	Subsidiaries	Equity
Balance,	79.440	¢ 705	(5, 146)	¢ (452 822)	¢ 1 745 404	¢ 1 447 400	¢ 11 755	\$	¢ (4 015)	¢ 20.215	¢ 0.916.765
January 1, 2011 Other	78,449	\$ 785	(3,140)	\$ (453,822)	\$ 1,745,424	\$ 1,447,423	\$ 41,755	\$	\$ (4,015)	\$ 39,215	\$ 2,816,765
comprehensive											
income (loss)							2,406	(62,964)	1,565		(58,993)
Exercise of							,	(- , )	,		(,,
common stock											
options	342	3			9,167						9,170
Stock											
consideration											
issued for											
previous acquisition	112	1			13,336						13,337
Repurchases of	112	1			15,550						15,557
common stock			(1,551)	(175,196)							(175,196)
Payments			(-,)	(1.0,1.7.0)							(1.0,1.7.0)
relating to											
treasury shares											
received for											
restricted stock											
tax payments											
and stock option											
exercises			(125)	(15,278)							(15,278)
Stock-based			(123)	(13,270)							(15,270)
compensation					56,535						56,535
Issuance of					,						,
restricted stock	344	3		5	(8)						
Tax benefits											
from stock											
option plans					4,727						4,727
Distributions of											
profits to noncontrolling											
interests										(10,467)	(10,467)
Net income										(10,107)	(10,107)
attributable to											
noncontrolling											
interest						(12,068)	1			12,068	
Net income						521,741					521,741

Balance,											
December 31, 2011	79,247	792	(6,822)	(644,291)	1,829,181	1,957,096	44,161	(62,964)	(2,450)	40,816	3,162,341
Other	19,241	192	(0,822)	(044,291)	1,029,101	1,957,090	44,101	(02,904)	(2,430)	40,010	5,102,541
comprehensive											
income (loss)							9,697	(69,925)			(60,228)
Exercise of							.,	(0,,,,,,,)			(00,200)
common stock											
options	156	2			5,596						5,598
Repurchases of											
common stock			(28)	(3,290)							(3,290)
Payments											
relating to											
treasury shares											
received for restricted stock											
tax payments											
and stock											
option											
exercises			(124)	(15,241)							(15,241)
Stock-based											
compensation					31,613						31,613
Issuance of											
restricted stock	328	3			(3)						
Tax benefits											
from stock					0.541						2 7 4 1
option plans					3,741						3,741
Distributions of											
profits to noncontrolling											
interest										(7,469)	(7,469)
Purchase of										(7,-07)	(7,+0))
subsidiary											
shares from											
noncontrolling											
interest					1,008					(5,823)	(4,815)
Net income											
attributable to											
noncontrolling											
interest						(4,055)				4,055	205.077
Net income						295,077					295,077
Balance,		+									
June 30, 2012	79,731	\$ 797	(6,974)	\$ (662,822)	\$ 1,871,136	\$ 2,248,118	\$ 53,858	\$ (132,889)	\$ (2,450)	\$ 31,579	\$ 3,407,327

See accompanying notes.

#### IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. and Subsidiaries

#### **Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows**

#### (In thousands)

#### (Unaudited)

		Six Month June	
	2	012	2011
Operating activities			
Net income	\$ 2	95,077	\$ 254,526
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:			
Depreciation and amortization		64,091	65,968
Amortization of debt issuance costs		2,102	3,124
Stock-based compensation		28,303	26,877
Deferred taxes	(	12,806)	(10,575)
Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation		(3,733)	(3,617)
Other		(109)	399
Changes in assets and liabilities:			
Customer accounts receivable	(	(37,784)	(51,549)
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		5,105	(8,010
Noncurrent assets		4,982	(952
Income taxes payable		17,544	44,189
Accounts payable, accrued salaries and benefits, and other accrued liabilities		2,797	687
F		_,.,.	
Total adjustments		70,492	66,541
Net cash provided by operating activities	3	65,569	321,067
Investing activities			
Capital expenditures	(	15,620)	(13,997)
Capitalized software development costs	(	17,404)	(15,832
Cash paid for acquisitions, net of cash acquired			(3,200
Purchase of cost and equity method investments			(3,646
Purchases of available-for-sale investments		43	
Proceeds from sales of available-for-sale investments			1,999
Decrease (increase) in restricted cash	(	(28,398)	3,070
Net cash used in investing activities	(	(61,379)	(31,606)
Financing activities		25.000	(101.050)
Repayments of credit facilities	(	25,000)	(121,250)
Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation		3,733	3,617
Payments relating to treasury shares received for restricted stock tax payments and stock option exercises	(	(15,241)	(10,280)
Repurchases of common stock		(3,290)	(25,048)
Purchase of subsidiary shares from noncontrolling interest		(4,005)	
Distributions of profits to noncontrolling interest		(7,469)	(6,145)
Proceeds from exercise of common stock options		5,598	4,441
Net cash used in financing activities	(	(45,674)	(154,665)

Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	553	86
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	259,069	134,882
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	822,949	621,792
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$ 1,082,018	\$ 756,674
Supplemental cash flow disclosure		
Cash paid for income taxes	\$ 116,604	\$ 97,332
Cash paid for interest	\$ 14,844	\$ 8,106

See accompanying notes.

#### IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. and Subsidiaries

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(Unaudited)

#### 1. Nature of Business and Organization

IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. (the Company ) is a leading operator of global futures exchanges, over-the-counter (OTC) markets, derivatives clearing houses and post-trade services. The Company operates leading futures and OTC marketplaces for trading and clearing a broad array of energy, environmental and agricultural commodities, credit default swaps (CDS), equity index and currency contracts. The Company owns and operates:

ICE Futures Europe, which operates as a United Kingdom (U.K.) Recognized Investment Exchange for the purpose of price discovery, trading and risk management within the energy and environmental commodity futures and options markets;

ICE Futures U.S., Inc. ( ICE Futures U.S. ), which operates as a United States ( U.S. ) Designated Contract Market for the purpose of price discovery, trading and risk management within the agricultural commodity, equity index and currency futures and options markets;

ICE Futures Canada, Inc. ( ICE Futures Canada ), which operates as a Canadian derivatives exchange for the purpose of price discovery, trading and risk management within the agricultural futures and options markets;

ICE U.S. OTC Commodity Markets, LLC, an OTC exempt commercial market ( ECM ) for energy commodities and derivatives;

Creditex Group Inc. ( Creditex ), which operates in the OTC CDS trade execution markets; and

Five central counterparty clearing houses, including ICE Clear Europe Limited (ICE Clear Europe), ICE Clear U.S., Inc. (ICE Clear U.S., Inc. (ICE Clear U.S., ICE Clear Canada, Inc. (ICE Clear Canada), ICE Clear Credit LLC (ICE Clear Credit) and The Clearing Corporation (ICC).

# 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies *Basis of Presentation*

The accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements have been prepared by the Company in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission regarding interim financial reporting. Accordingly, the unaudited consolidated financial statements do not include all of the information and footnotes required by U.S. generally accepted accounting principles for complete financial statements and should be read in conjunction with the Company's audited consolidated financial statements and should be read in conjunction with the Company's audited consolidated financial statements reflect all adjustments that are, in the opinion of the Company's management, necessary for a fair presentation of results for the interim periods presented. These adjustments are of a normal recurring nature.

Preparing financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts that are reported in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying disclosures. Although these estimates are based on management s best knowledge of current events and actions that the Company may undertake in the future, actual results may be different from these estimates. The results of operations for the six months and three months ended June 30, 2012 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for any future period or the

## Table of Contents

#### full fiscal year.

The accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly-owned and controlled subsidiaries. All intercompany balances and transactions between the Company and its wholly-owned and majority-owned subsidiaries have been eliminated in consolidation.

#### **Change in Accounting Policy**

In accordance with ASC Topic 740, *Income Taxes*, interest and penalties related to unrecognized income tax benefits may either be classified as income tax expense or another appropriate expense classification in the consolidated statements of income. Historically, the Company has classified interest related to uncertain income tax positions as a component of interest expense and penalties as a component of selling, general and administrative expenses. As of the first quarter of 2012, the Company changed its classification of interest and penalties to classify both of these items as income tax expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of income for the six months and three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011.

The Company believes this change is preferable for a number of reasons. The policy is consistent with the policies elected by most of the Company s peers and thus will improve comparability of the Company s financial statements to its peers. The new policy is more consistent with the way in which the Company manages the settlement of uncertain income tax positions as one overall amount inclusive of interest and penalties. The Company also believes that interest and penalties related to unrecognized income tax benefits are costs of managing taxes payable (as opposed to, for example, interest as a cost of debt) and thus, it will provide more meaningful information to investors by including only interest expense from debt financing activities and the Company s Russell license within interest expense.

This change in accounting principle was completed in accordance with ASC Topic 250, *Accounting Changes and Error Corrections*. Accordingly, the change in accounting principle has been applied retrospectively by adjusting the financial statement amounts for the prior periods presented. The change to historical periods was limited to classifications within the consolidated statements of income and has no effect on net income, earnings per share or the Company s compliance with its debt covenants in any period.

Prior to the change, the Company reported \$616,000 of interest on uncertain income tax positions as a component of interest expense and an increase of \$4,000 in the Company s liability for penalties on uncertain income tax positions as an increase in selling, general and administrative expense for the three months ended June 30, 2011, and, for the six months ended June 30, 2011, \$1.1 million of interest on uncertain tax positions as a component of interest expense and a reduction of \$271,000 in the Company s liability for penalties on uncertain tax positions as a component of interest expense and a reduction of \$271,000 in the Company s liability for penalties on uncertain tax positions as a reduction of selling, general and administrative expense. The retrospective application of the voluntary accounting change decreased interest expense and selling, general and administrative expense by \$616,000 and \$4,000, respectively, for the three months ended June 30, 2011 and increased operating income by \$4,000 and increased income tax expense by \$620,000 for the three months ended June 30, 2011. The retrospective application of the voluntary accounting change decreased interest expense and increased selling, general and administrative expense by \$61,000, respectively, for the six months ended June 30, 2011 and decreased operating income by \$271,000, respectively, for the six months ended June 30, 2011 and decreased operating income by \$271,000 and increased interest expense and increased operating income by \$271,000 and increased interest expense by \$1.1 million and \$271,000, respectively, for the six months ended June 30, 2011 and decreased operating income by \$271,000 and increased income tax expense by \$808,000 for the six months ended June 30, 2011.

In relation to the three months ended June 30, 2012, had the Company not made this voluntary change in accounting principle with respect to interest and penalties related to uncertain income tax positions, then interest expense would have been higher by \$506,000 and income tax expense would have been lower by \$506,000. In relation to the six months ended June 30, 2012, had the Company not made this voluntary change in accounting principle with respect to interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions, then interest expense would have been higher by \$1.3 million and income tax expense would have been lower by \$1.3 million.

#### 3. Short-Term and Long-Term Restricted Cash

The Company classifies all cash and cash equivalents that are not available for general use by the Company, either due to regulatory requirements or through restrictions in specific agreements, as restricted in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

As a Recognized Investment Exchange, ICE Futures Europe is required by the Financial Services Authority (FSA) in the United Kingdom to restrict the use of the equivalent of six months of operating expenditures in cash or cash equivalents at all times. As of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, this amount was equal to \$18.1 million and \$14.9 million, respectively, and such amounts are reflected as short-term restricted cash in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. As a Recognized Clearing House, ICE Clear Europe is also required by the FSA to restrict the use of the equivalent of six months of operating expenditures in cash or cash equivalents at all times. As of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, this amount for ICE Clear Europe was equal to \$33.7 million and \$9.0 million, respectively, and such amounts are reflected as short-term restricted cash in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. The calculations of the six months of operating expenditures at ICE Futures Europe and ICE Clear Europe are performed once a year and were completed and approved by the FSA during the quarter ended June 30, 2012. These updated calculations resulted in increases in the restricted cash balances due to FSA mandated changes in the calculations as well as additional costs incurred at both ICE Futures Europe and ICE Clear Europe due to growth of these businesses.

#### 4. Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

The following is a summary of the activity in the goodwill balance for the six months ended June 30, 2012 (in thousands):

Goodwill balance at December 31, 2011	\$ 1,902,984
Foreign currency translation	4,840

Other activity	(486)
-	
Goodwill balance at June 30, 2012	\$ 1,907,338

The following is a summary of the activity in the other intangible assets balance for the six months ended June 30, 2012 (in thousands):

Other intangible assets balance at December 31, 2011	\$ 854,374
Foreign currency translation	2,656
Amortization of other intangible assets	(34,583)
Other intangible assets balance at June 30, 2012	\$ 822,447

The foreign currency translation adjustments result from a portion of the Company s goodwill and other intangible assets being held at the Company s U.K. and Canadian subsidiaries, whose functional currencies are not the U.S. dollar. The Company did not recognize any impairment losses on goodwill or other intangible assets during either the six or three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011.

#### 5. Credit Facilities

On November 9, 2011, the Company entered into new aggregate \$2.6 billion senior unsecured credit facilities (the New Credit Facilities ). The New Credit Facilities consist of (i) an aggregate \$500.0 million five-year senior unsecured term loan facility (the Term Loan Facility ) and (ii) an aggregate \$2.1 billion five-year senior unsecured multicurrency revolving credit facility (the Revolving Facility ). On November 9, 2011, \$487.5 million of the Term Loan Facility was borrowed. As of June 30, 2012, no amounts have been borrowed under the Revolving Facility. The New Credit Facilities mature on November 9, 2016.

As of June 30, 2012, the Company has a LIBOR-rate loan with a stated interest rate of 1.49% per annum related to the \$462.5 million that is outstanding under the Term Loan Facility. The New Credit Facilities include an unutilized revolving credit commitment fee that is equal to the unused maximum revolver amount, which was \$2.1 billion as of June 30, 2012, multiplied by an applicable margin rate. The applicable margin rate was 0.175% as of June 30, 2012.

Simultaneous with entering into the New Credit Facilities on November 9, 2011, the Company also entered into a note purchase agreement with various institutional investors providing for the sale of \$400.0 million aggregate principal amount of Company senior notes, consisting of \$200.0 million of the Company s 4.13% Senior Notes, Tranche A, due November 9, 2018 and \$200.0 million of the Company s 4.69% Senior Notes, Tranche B, due November 9, 2021.

#### 6. Stock-Based Compensation

The Company currently sponsors employee stock option and restricted stock plans. All stock options are granted at an exercise price equal to the fair value of the common stock on the date of grant. The grant date fair value is based on the closing stock price on the date of grant. The fair value of the stock options and restricted stock on the date of the grant is recognized as expense over the vesting period, net of estimated forfeitures. The non-cash compensation expenses recognized in the Company s consolidated statements of income for the stock options and restricted stock were \$28.3 million and \$26.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and \$14.1 million and \$13.2 million for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

The following is a summary of stock options for the six months ended June 30, 2012:

	Number of Options	Exer	ted Average rcise Price r Option
Outstanding at December 31, 2011	1,045,744	\$	72.34
Granted	102,657		112.15
Exercised	(155,920)		35.91
Forfeited or expired	(1,406)		106.00

# Outstanding at June 30, 2012 991,075 82.10

Details of stock options outstanding as of June 30, 2012 are as follows:

				Weighted Average		
		Weighted Average Exercise Price		Remaining Contractual Life		ggregate ntrinsic Value
	Number of Options			Price		(years)
Vested or expected to vest	991,075	\$	82.10	5.6	\$	57,902
Exercisable	810,954	\$	75.71	4.9	\$	53,343

The total intrinsic value of stock options exercised during the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 was \$14.3 million and \$18.4 million, respectively, and was \$2.9 million and \$11.1 million during the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. As of June 30, 2012, there were \$7.9 million in total unrecognized compensation costs related to stock options. These costs are expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 1.7 years as the stock options vest.

The Company uses the Black-Scholes option pricing model for purposes of valuing stock option awards. During the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, the Company used the weighted-average assumptions in the table below to compute the value of all options for shares of common stock granted to employees:

	Six Months Ended June 3		
Assumptions	2012	2011	
Risk-free interest rate	0.57%	1.46%	
Expected life in years	4.0	4.0	
Expected volatility	42%	72%	
Expected dividend yield	0%	0%	
Estimated weighted-average fair value of options granted per share	\$ 36.96	\$ 60.97	

The risk-free interest rate is based on the zero-coupon U.S. Treasury yield curve in effect at the time of grant. Expected volatilities are based on historical daily volatility of the Company s common stock. The expected life computation is derived from historical exercise patterns and anticipated future patterns.

In January 2012, the Company reserved a maximum of 617,420 restricted shares for potential issuance as performance-based restricted shares for certain Company employees. The number of shares granted under the performance awards will be based on the Company s actual financial performance as compared to financial performance levels set by the Company s board of directors and compensation committee for the year ending December 31, 2012. These restricted shares are also subject to a market condition that will reduce the number of shares that are granted above certain performance levels if the Company s 2012 total shareholder return falls below the 2012 return of the S&P 500 Index. If the Company s 2012 total shareholder return were to fall below the 2012 return of the S&P 500 Index, the reduction would be either 10% or 20% of the number of shares granted above certain performance levels, depending on the difference in the aforementioned returns. The compensation expense to be recognized under these performance-based restricted shares is \$26.7 million if the target financial performance level is met and 246,968 shares vest and \$66.8 million if the maximum financial performance level is met and 617,420 shares vest. The Company will recognize expense on an accelerated basis over the three-year vesting period based on the Company s quarterly assessment of the probable actual 2012 financial performance level will be met for 2012. Based on this assessment as of June 30, 2012, the Company recorded non-cash compensation expense of \$8.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 related to these shares and assuming the target financial performance level is met, the remaining \$18.5 million in non-cash compensation expense based on this assessment will be recorded on an accelerated basis over the remaining vesting period, including \$8.2 million of which will be recorded over the remainder of 2012.

The following is a summary of the nonvested restricted shares for the six months ended June 30, 2012:

	Number of Restricted Stock Shares	Ğı	nted Average cant-Date Fair alue per Share
Nonvested at December 31, 2011	834,855	\$	107.80
Granted	914,016		111.81
Vested	(330,200)		103.98
Forfeited	(14,565)		110.49
Nonvested at June 30, 2012	1,404,106		111.28

Granted restricted stock shares reflected in the table above include both time-based and performance-based grants. Performance-based shares have been adjusted to reflect the actual number shares to be issued based upon the achievement of past performance levels. Non-vested performance-based restricted shares granted are presented in the table above at the maximum number of restricted shares that would vest if the

maximum performance levels are met. As of June 30, 2012, there were \$72.9 million in total unrecognized compensation costs related to the time-based restricted stock and the performance-based restricted stock. These costs are expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 2.0 years as the restricted stock vests. These unrecognized compensation costs assume that a target performance level will be met on the performance-based restricted stock plans was \$40.7 million and \$28.2 million, respectively.

#### 7. Income Taxes

The Company s effective tax rate decreased to 30% for the six months ended June 30, 2012 from 33% for the six months ended June 30, 2011. The Company s effective tax rate decreased to 30% for the three months ended June 30, 2012 from 32% for the three months ended June 30, 2011. The effective tax rates for the six and three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 are lower than the federal statutory rate primarily due to favorable foreign income tax rate differentials, which are partially offset by state taxes. Favorable foreign income tax rate differentials result primarily from lower tax rates in the United Kingdom. The United Kingdom reduced corporate income tax rates from 28% to 26% effective April 1, 2011 and to 25% effective April 1, 2012. The decrease in the effective tax rates during the current year periods is primarily due to these foreign income rate reductions and the increase in income from foreign jurisdictions relative to the United States.

The Company s non-U.S. subsidiaries had \$1.6 billion in cumulative undistributed earnings as of June 30, 2012. The earnings from the Company s non-U.S. subsidiaries are considered to be indefinitely reinvested. Accordingly, no provision for U.S. federal and state income taxes has been made in the accompanying consolidated financial statements. Further, a determination of the unrecognized deferred tax liability is not practicable. Any future distribution of these non-U.S. earnings may subject the Company to both U.S. federal and state income taxes, as adjusted for non-U.S. tax credits, and withholding taxes payable to various non-U.S. countries.

#### 8. Clearing Organizations

The Company operates five regulated central counterparty clearing houses for the settlement and clearance of derivative contracts. ICE Clear U.S. performs the clearing and settlement of every futures and options contract traded through ICE Futures U.S. and ICE Clear Canada performs the clearing and settlement for every futures and options contract traded through ICE Futures Canada. ICE Clear Credit performs the clearing and settlement for North American CDS contracts submitted for clearing. ICE Clear Europe performs the clearing and settlement for every futures Europe, as well as for the Company scleared OTC energy contracts and for European CDS contracts submitted for clearing certain OTC benchmark treasury futures contracts. ICE Clear U.S., ICE Clear Europe, ICE Clear Canada, ICE Clear Credit and TCC are referred to herein collectively as the ICE Clearing Houses .

Each of the ICE Clearing Houses requires all clearing members to maintain cash on deposit or pledge certain assets, which may include government obligations, money market mutual fund shares, certificates of deposit, letters of credit or gold to guarantee performance on the clearing members open positions. Such amounts in total are known as original margin . The ICE Clearing Houses may make intraday original margin calls in circumstances where market conditions require additional protection. The daily profits and losses from and to the ICE Clearing Houses in respect of marking to market open contracts is known as variation margin . The ICE Clearing Houses mark all outstanding contracts to market, and therefore pay and collect variation margin, at least once daily, and in some cases multiple times throughout the day. Marking-to-market allows our clearing houses to identify any clearing members that may be unable to satisfy the financial obligations resulting from changes in the prices of their open contracts before those financial obligations become exceptionally large and jeopardize the ability of the ICE Clearing Houses to ensure financial performance of clearing members open positions.

Each of the ICE Clearing Houses requires that each clearing member make deposits into a fund known as a guaranty fund (Guaranty Fund), which is maintained by the relevant ICE Clearing House. These amounts serve to secure the obligations of a clearing member to the ICE Clearing House to which it has made the Guaranty Fund deposit and may be used to cover losses sustained by the respective ICE Clearing House in the event of a default of a clearing member.

Each of the ICE Clearing Houses has equal and offsetting claims to and from their respective clearing members on opposite sides of each cleared contract, standing as the central financial counterparty on every cleared contract. Each ICE Clearing House bears financial counterparty credit risk in the event that market movements create conditions that lead to its clearing members failing to meet their financial obligations to that ICE Clearing House. Accordingly, the ICE Clearing Houses account for this central counterparty guarantee as a performance guarantee. Given that each contract is margined and settled on at least a daily basis for each clearing member, the ICE Clearing Houses maximum estimated exposure for this guarantee, excluding the risk management program discussed below, is \$40.7 billion as of June 30, 2012, which represents the maximum estimated value by the ICE Clearing Houses of a hypothetical one day movement in pricing of the underlying unsettled contracts. This amount is based on calculations determined using proprietary risk management software that simulates gains and losses based on historical market prices, volatility and other factors present at that point in time for those particular unsettled contracts. Future actual market price volatility could result in the exposure being significantly different than the amount estimated by the ICE Clearing Houses. The net notional value of unsettled contracts was \$2.5 trillion as of June 30, 2012. The Company performed calculations to determine the fair value of its counterparty performance guarantee taking into consideration factors such as daily settlement of contracts, margining requirements, other elements of the Company s risk management program, historical evidence of default payments, and estimated probability of potential default payouts by the ICE Clearing Houses. Based on these analyses, the estimated counterparty performance guaranty liability was determined to be nominal and no liability was recorded as of June 30, 2012.

The ICE Clearing Houses seek to reduce their exposure through a risk management program that includes initial and ongoing financial standards for clearing member admission and continued membership, original and variation margin requirements, and

mandatory deposits to the Guaranty Fund. The amounts that the clearing members are required to maintain in the original margin and Guaranty Fund accounts are determined by standardized parameters established by the margin or risk committees, risk management departments and the boards of directors of each of the ICE Clearing Houses and may fluctuate over time. As of June 30, 2012, the ICE Clearing Houses have received or have been pledged \$55.7 billion in cash and non-cash collateral in original margin, unsettled variation margin, performance collateral for delivery and Guaranty Fund deposits to cover movements in the pricing of underlying contracts. The ICE Clearing Houses also have powers of assessment that provide the ability to collect additional funds from their clearing members to cover a defaulting member s remaining obligations up to the limits established under the respective rules of each ICE Clearing House.

Should a particular clearing member fail to deposit original margin, or to make a variation margin payment, when and as required, the relevant ICE Clearing House may liquidate or hedge the clearing member s open positions and use the clearing member s original margin and Guaranty Fund deposits to make up the amount owed. In the event that those deposits are not sufficient to pay the owed amount in full, the ICE Clearing Houses may utilize the respective Guaranty Fund deposits of all clearing members on a pro-rata basis for that purpose. The Company has contributed \$110.0 million and \$50.0 million to the ICE Clear Europe and ICE Clear Credit Guaranty Funds, respectively, as of June 30, 2012 and such amounts are at risk and could be used in the event of a clearing member default where the amount of the defaulting clearing member s original margin and Guaranty Fund deposits are insufficient.

As of June 30, 2012, original margin, unsettled variation margin, Guaranty Fund and performance collateral for delivery cash deposits are as follows for the ICE Clearing Houses (in thousands):

	ICE Clear U.S.	ICE Clear Europe	ICE Clear Canada	ICE Clear Credit	TCC	Total
Original margin	\$ 1,244,516	\$ 15,823,822	\$ 19,125	\$ 12,191,096	\$ 12,597	\$ 29,291,156
Unsettled variation margin	64,650		51			64,701
Guaranty Fund	25,026	3,270,074	10,683	2,017,886	5,170	5,328,839
Performance collateral for delivery		147	1,873			2,020
Total	\$ 1,334,192	\$ 19,094,043	\$ 31,732	\$ 14,208,982	\$ 17,767	\$ 34,686,716

As of December 31, 2011, original margin, unsettled variation margin, Guaranty Fund and performance collateral for delivery cash deposits are as follows for the ICE Clearing Houses (in thousands):

	ICI	E Clear U.S.	ICE Clear Europe	ICE Clear Canada	ICE Clear Credit	TCC	Total
Original margin	\$	976,363	\$ 13,667,226	\$ 36,870	\$ 8,569,630	\$ 21,222	\$23,271,311
Unsettled variation margin		8,680				143	8,823
Guaranty Fund		47,654	2,919,401	15,905	5,284,099	6,772	8,273,831
Performance collateral for delivery				1,866			1,866
Total	\$	1,032,697	\$ 16,586,627	\$ 54,641	\$ 13,853,729	\$ 28,137	\$ 31,555,831

The Company has recorded these cash deposits in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets as current assets with corresponding current liabilities to the clearing members of the relevant ICE Clearing House. All cash, securities and letters of credit are only available to meet the financial obligations of that clearing member to the relevant ICE Clearing House. ICE Clear U.S., ICE Clear Europe, ICE Clear Canada, ICE Clear Credit and TCC are separate legal entities and are not subject to the liabilities of the other ICE Clearing Houses or the obligations of the members of the other ICE Clearing Houses. The amount of these cash deposits may fluctuate due to the types of margin collateral choices available to clearing members and the change in the amount of deposits required. As a result, these assets and corresponding liabilities may vary significantly over time.

Of the \$19.1 billion total cash deposits for ICE Clear Europe as of June 30, 2012, the majority of which are held in euros, \$10.4 billion relates to futures and OTC energy products and \$8.7 billion relates to cleared OTC European CDS contracts. ICE Clear Europe offers a separate clearing platform, risk model and risk pool for cleared futures and OTC energy products that is distinct from those associated with cleared OTC European CDS contracts.

## Table of Contents

The \$14.2 billion of ICE Clear Credit cash deposits as of June 30, 2012 primarily represents funds invested under reverse repurchase agreements with several counterparty banks, none of which are clearing members, through a third party custodian bank. Under these arrangements, ICE Clear Credit purchases U.S. Treasury securities and other U.S. securities and the various counterparties agree to repurchase the instruments the following business day at a set price, plus interest. Of the \$19.1 billion of ICE Clear Europe cash deposits as of June 30, 2012, \$18.5 billion represent funds invested under reverse repurchase agreements, through a third party custodian bank, with several different counterparty banks, some of which are also our clearing members and are large,

commercial financial institutions. Under these arrangements, ICE Clear Europe primarily purchases U.S. Treasury securities and certain sovereign debt obligations from the seven largest industrialized nations, and the various counterparties agree to repurchase the instruments on the set repurchase date at the set repurchase price, plus interest. The carrying value of these securities approximates their fair value due to the short-term nature of the instruments. The remaining cash deposits at the ICE Clearing Houses are held in demand deposit accounts at various financial institutions.

In addition to the cash deposits for original margin, unsettled variation margin, and the Guaranty Fund, the ICE Clearing Houses have also received other assets from clearing members, which may include government obligations, money market mutual fund shares, certificates of deposit, letters of credit or gold to mitigate its credit risk. These assets are not reflected in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets as the risks and rewards of these assets remain with the clearing members. These assets are held in safekeeping and any interest and gain or loss accrues to the clearing member. For certain non-cash deposits, the ICE Clearing Houses may impose haircut rates to ensure adequate collateral levels to account for fluctuations in the market value of these deposits. As of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, the assets pledged by the clearing members as original margin and Guaranty Fund deposits for each of the other ICE Clearing Houses are detailed below (in thousands):

			June 30, 201	2				ecember 31, 2	2011	
	ICE Clear U.S.	ICE Clear Europe	ICE Clear Canada	тсс	ICE Clear Credit	ICE Clear U.S.	ICE Clear Europe	ICE Clear Canada	тсс	ICE Clear Credit
Original margin: Government securities at face										
value	\$ 8,276,161	\$ 5,631,083	\$ 70,487	\$ 1,500	\$ 3,407,390	\$ 9,266,096	\$ 5,540,494	\$ 70,575	\$ 46,350	\$ 1,082,455
Money market mutual funds	1,152,653					1,343,153				
Letters of credit		1,670,951	4,426				2,437,300	4,409		
Gold		121,486					116,356			
Total	\$ 9,428,814	\$ 7,423,520	\$ 74,913	\$ 1,500	\$ 3,407,390	\$ 10,609,249	\$ 8,094,150	\$ 74,984	\$ 46,350	\$ 1,082,455
Guaranty Fund:										
Government securities at face value	\$ 243,232	\$ 39,762	\$ 29,849	\$ 5,622	\$ 380,397	\$ 175,868	\$ 274,591	\$ 26,553	\$ 7,222	\$ 495,687
Money market mutual funds	14,335					14,614				
Total	\$ 257,567	\$ 39,762	\$ 29,849	\$ 5,622	\$ 380,397	\$ 190,482	\$ 274,591	\$ 26,553	\$ 7,222	\$ 495,687

The government securities included in the table above for ICE Clear Europe include Spanish and Italian treasury securities against which the Company has applied haircut rates in accordance with its policies, as described above. The value of these Spanish and Italian treasury securities is \$415.3 million and \$1.4 billion, respectively, as of June 30, 2012, down from \$1.2 billion and \$2.3 billion, respectively, as of December 31, 2011.

#### 9. Russell Licensing Agreement

The Company has an exclusive license agreement (the License Agreement ) with the Russell Investment Group (Russell) to offer futures and options on futures contracts based on the full range of Russell s benchmark U.S. equity indexes through June 2017. In exchange for its license rights, the Company will make annual cash payments based on the annual traded contract volumes, subject to certain minimum annual royalty payments through the expiration of the agreement in June 2017. The Company has recorded the license rights as intangible assets, which were valued based on the net present value of all minimum annual royalty payments that the Company is required to make to Russell throughout the term of the agreement. As of June 30, 2012, the net assets related to the License Agreement are \$95.3 million and are included in other intangible assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet. For the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, amortization expense relating to the License Agreement was \$9.5 million and \$10.7 million, respectively, and for both the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, amortization expense was \$4.8 million.

As of June 30, 2012, the current and noncurrent liabilities relating to the minimum annual royalty payments under the License Agreement are \$19.2 million and \$71.1 million, respectively, and are reflected as licensing agreement liabilities in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet. The difference between the present value of the minimum annual payments and the actual minimum annual payments is recorded as interest expense using the effective interest method over the term of the License Agreement. For the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, interest expense relating to the License Agreement was \$2.8 million and \$3.0 million, respectively, and for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, interest expense was \$1.4 million and \$1.6 million, respectively.

#### 10. Fair Value Measurements

The Company s financial instruments consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, short-term and long-term restricted cash, short-term and long-term investments, customer accounts receivable, margin deposits and guaranty funds, cost and equity method investments, short-term and long-term debt and other short-term assets and liabilities. The fair value of the Company s financial instruments are measured based on a three-level hierarchy:

Level 1 inputs quoted prices for identical assets or liabilities in active markets.

Level 2 inputs observable inputs other than Level 1 inputs such as quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets or inputs other than quoted prices that are directly observable.

Level 3 inputs unobservable inputs supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities.

In general, the Company uses Level 1 inputs to determine fair value. The Level 1 inputs consist of long-term investments in equity securities. If quoted prices are not available to determine fair value, the Company uses other inputs that are observable either directly or indirectly. The fair value of the Company s short-term and long-term debt approximates the carrying value since the rates of interest on the debt approximates market rates as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011. All other financial instruments are determined to approximate carrying value due to the short period of time to their maturities.

Financial assets and liabilities recorded in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011 are classified in their entirety based on the lowest level of input that is significant to the asset or liability s fair value measurement. Financial instruments measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of June 30, 2012 are as follows (in thousands):

	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
Assets at fair value:				
Long-term investments in equity securities	\$ 381,170	\$	\$	\$ 381,170

Financial instruments measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of December 31, 2011 are as follows (in thousands):

	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
Assets at fair value:				
Long-term investments in equity securities	\$451,136	\$	\$	\$451,136

The Company acquired 31.6 million shares, or 12.4%, of the common stock of Cetip, S.A. (Cetip) for an aggregate consideration of \$514.1 million in cash on July 15, 2011. The Company accounted for its investment in Cetip as an available-for-sale investment. As of June 30, 2012, the fair value of the equity security investment was \$381.2 million and was classified as a long-term investment in the Company s consolidated balance sheet. The accumulated unrealized loss of \$132.9 million as of June 30, 2012 was recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) and included an unrealized loss of \$70.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012. The accumulated unrealized loss resulted from a \$10.0 million decrease in the stock price of Cetip from the investment date of July 15, 2011 through June 30, 2012 and \$122.9 million in foreign currency translation losses relating to the decrease in value of the Brazilian real relative to the U.S. dollar during this same period of time. The unrealized loss for the six months ended June 30, 2012 relates to a \$33.9 million decrease in the stock price of Cetip from December 31, 2011 to June 30, 2012 and \$36.0 million in foreign currency translation losses. The investment had an accumulated unrealized gain of \$9.2 million as of March 31, 2012. The Company s investment in Cetip was made in and the shares are valued in Brazilian reais. Changes in the fair value of available-for-sale securities are reflected in accumulated other comprehensive income, and include the effects of both stock price and foreign currency translation fluctuations.

The Company did not use Level 2 or 3 inputs to determine the fair value of assets or liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011. The Company measures certain assets, such as intangible assets and cost and equity method investments, at fair value on a non-recurring basis. These assets are recognized at fair value if they are deemed to be impaired. As of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, none of these assets were required to be recorded at fair value since no impairment indicators were present. Cost and equity method investments were \$10.2 million and \$11.1 million as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively.

#### 11. Segment Reporting

The Company s principal business segments consist of its futures segment and its global OTC segment. The operations of ICE Futures Europe, ICE Futures U.S. and ICE Futures Canada and the respective clearing of the futures contracts that trade at each of these exchanges make up the futures segment. The remaining OTC and post-trade operations are included in the Company s global OTC segment, and primarily include energy swaps and credit derivatives businesses. The Company previously reported a third business segment, the market data segment, representing the Company s futures and OTC market data services. In the first quarter of 2012, the Company changed the manner in which it internally presents operating results to its chief operating decision maker. The new

reporting presentation allocates fees earned and expenses incurred from market data activities in the futures and OTC business to the respective segments in which it is generated, rather than reporting separately, and the intercompany fees and expenses have been eliminated. These changes were made as this is reflective of how the Company s chief operating decision maker reviews and operates the businesses. Market data revenues and expenses are now included with the appropriate futures or OTC segment, and the operating results for the prior period have been adjusted to reflect this change. The Company s chief operating decision maker does not review total assets by segment; therefore, such information is not presented below. Financial data for the Company s business segments are as follows (in thousands):

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2012			Six Months Ended June 30, 2011			
		Global			Global		
	Futures	OTC		Futures	OTC		
	Segment	Segment	Total	Segment	Segment	Total	
Revenues from external customers	\$ 372,956	\$ 343,451	\$ 716,407	\$ 343,958	\$ 315,540	\$ 659,498	
Operating income	242,880	197,718	440,598	231,389	162,816	394,205	

	Three Months Ended June 30, 2012			Three Months Ended June 30, 2011			
		Global			Global		
	Futures	OTC		Futures	OTC		
	Segment	Segment	Total	Segment	Segment	Total	
Revenues from external customers	\$ 191,548	\$ 159,665	\$351,213	\$ 168,595	\$ 156,623	\$ 325,218	
Operating income	122,916	92,500	215,416	112,508	78,374	190,882	

Revenue from one clearing member of the futures segment comprised 12% of the Company s futures revenues for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and revenues from two clearing members of the futures segment comprised 11% and 10% of the Company s futures revenues for the six months ended June 30, 2011. Revenues from two clearing members of the futures segment comprised 14% and 10% of the Company s futures revenues for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 11% and 11% of the Company s futures revenues for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 11% and 11% of the Company s futures revenues for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 11% and 11% of the Company s futures revenues for the three months ended June 30, 2011. These clearing members are primarily intermediaries and represent a broad range of principal trading firms. If a clearing member ceased its operations, the Company believes that the trading firms would continue to conduct transactions and would clear those transactions through another clearing member firm. No additional members or customers accounted for more than 10% of the Company s segment revenues or consolidated revenues for any of the periods presented above.

#### 12. Earnings Per Common Share

The following is a reconciliation of the numerators and denominators of the basic and diluted earnings per common share computations for the six months and three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 (in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Six Mont June	e 30,	Three Months Ended June 30,		
	2012	2011	2012	2011	
Basic:					
Net income attributable to IntercontinentalExchange, Inc.	\$ 291,022	\$ 250,269	\$ 143,157	\$ 121,365	
Weighted average common shares outstanding	72,698	73,435	72,755	73,437	
Basic earnings per common share	\$ 4.00	\$ 3.41	\$ 1.97	\$ 1.65	
Diluted:					
Weighted average common shares outstanding	72,698	73,435	72,755	73,437	
Effect of dilutive securities:					
Stock options and restricted shares	605	734	588	701	

Diluted weighted average common shares outstanding	73,303		74,169		73,343		74,138	
	¢	2.07	¢	2 27	¢	1.05	¢	1.64
Diluted earnings per common share	\$	3.97	Э	3.37	\$	1.95	\$	1.04

Basic earnings per common share is calculated using the weighted average common shares outstanding during the period. Common equivalent shares from stock options and restricted stock awards, using the treasury stock method, are also included in the diluted per share calculations unless their effect of inclusion would be antidilutive. During the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, 314,000 and 348,000 outstanding stock options, respectively, were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per common share because to do so would have had an antidilutive effect due to the stock option exercise prices being greater than the average market price of the common shares during the relevant periods.

#### 13. Subsequent Events

The Company has evaluated subsequent events and determined that no events or transactions met the definition of a subsequent event for purposes of recognition or disclosure in the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

#### Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, including the sections entitled Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, Legal Proceedings, Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and Risk Factors, contains forward-looking statements as defined in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 that are based on our present beliefs and assumptions and on information currently available to us. You can identify forward-looking statements by terminology such as may, will, should, could, would, targets, goal, expect, intend, plan, anticipate, believe, estimate, predict, potential, continue, or the negative of these terms or other comparable terminology. These statements relate to future events or our future financial performance and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to differ materially from those expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. These risks and other factors include those set forth in Part II, Item 1(A) under the caption Risk Factors in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2012 and in Item 1(A) under the caption Risk Factors in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011.

Forward-looking statements and other risks and factors that may affect our performance include, but are not limited to: our business environment and trends in our industry; increasing competition and consolidation in our industry; general economic conditions and conditions in global financial markets; volatility in commodity prices; changes in domestic and foreign laws, regulations, rules or government policy and the corresponding changes to or impact on our business; our ability to identify and effectively pursue acquisitions and strategic alliances and successfully integrate the companies we acquire; the success of our clearing houses and our ability to minimize the risks associated with operating multiple clearing houses in multiple jurisdictions; technological developments, including ensuring that the technology we utilize is not vulnerable to security risks; the accuracy of our cost estimates and expectations; our belief that cash flows from operations will be sufficient to service our current levels of debt and fund our working capital needs and capital expenditures for the foreseeable future; our ability to offer additional products and services and leverage our risk management capabilities; maintaining existing market participants and attracting new ones; protecting our intellectual property rights; not violating the intellectual property rights of others; threatened or pending litigation and adverse litigation results; our ability to identify trends and adjust our business to benefit from such trends; and our belief in our electronic platform and disaster recovery system technologies. We caution you not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements as they speak only as of the date on which such statements were made, and we undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statement or to reflect the occurrence of an unanticipated event. New factors emerge from time to time, and it is not possible for management to predict all factors that may affect our business and prospects. Further, management cannot assess the impact of each factor on the business or the extent to which any factor, or combination of factors, may cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements.

In this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, unless otherwise indicated, the terms IntercontinentalExchange, ICE, we, us, our, our company and our business refer to IntercontinentalExchange, Inc., together with its consolidated subsidiaries. Due to rounding, figures may not sum exactly.

#### **Overview and Our Business Environment**

We are a leading operator of global futures exchanges, over-the-counter, or OTC, markets, derivatives clearing houses and post-trade services. We operate these global marketplaces for trading and clearing a broad array of energy, environmental and agricultural commodities, credit default swaps, or CDS, equity indexes and currency contracts. Currently, we are the only marketplace to offer an integrated electronic platform for trading of products in both the futures and OTC markets, together with post-trade processing and clearing services. Through our widely distributed electronic markets, we bring together buyers and sellers of derivative and physical commodities and financial contracts and offer a range of services to support our participants risk management and trading activities.

We conduct our regulated U.K.-based energy futures markets through our wholly-owned subsidiary, ICE Futures Europe. We conduct our regulated U.S.-based futures markets through our wholly-owned subsidiary, ICE Futures U.S. We conduct our regulated Canadian futures markets through our wholly-owned subsidiary, ICE Futures Canada. We operate our OTC energy markets through ICE U.S. OTC Commodity Markets as an Exempt Commercial Market under the Commodity Exchange Act and our CDS markets through Creditex, our wholly-owned brokerage business. Contracts listed by ICE Futures Europe, as well as our OTC cleared energy swap contracts traded on ICE U.S. OTC Commodity Markets, clear through ICE Clear Europe. ICE Futures U.S. clears its contracts through ICE Clear U.S. and ICE Futures Canada clears its contracts through ICE Clear Canada. We clear North American and European CDS contracts submitted by a variety of trade execution venues, including Creditex, through ICE Clear Credit and ICE Clear Europe, respectively.

Our business is primarily transaction-based, and the revenues and profitability in our markets relate directly to the amount, or volume, of trading and clearing activity and the respective execution and clearing fees. Trading volume is driven by a number of factors, including the degree of price volatility of commodities and financial contracts such as equity indexes and foreign exchange, as well as economic conditions, changes in supply/demand dynamics or perceptions, weather, new product introductions, fees, currency

moves and interest rates, margin requirements, regulation of our markets and market participants, geopolitical events, market liquidity and competition. Price volatility increases the need to hedge price risk and creates the need for the exchange of risk between market participants. Market liquidity is one of the primary market attributes for attracting and maintaining customers and is an important indicator of a market s strength.

We operate our markets primarily on our electronic platforms. In addition, we currently offer ICE Futures U.S. s options markets on both our electronic platform and our New York-based trading floor. We also operate brokerage desks for CDS and certain of our energy options businesses. Participation in our markets has continued to increase as participants continue to employ the use of more financial instruments and more sophisticated hedging and risk management strategies to manage risk and engage in trading and clearing.

During April 2012, we announced an agreement with Cetip, S.A., or Cetip, to develop and deliver a new fixed income trading platform to be offered by Cetip for Brazilian corporate and government bonds. The platform is expected to be introduced in the second half of 2012. Cetip is responsible for product strategy and the promotion of usage of the platform in Brazil, and we are developing the execution platform based on our existing fixed income trading technology.

#### **Consolidated Financial Highlights**

The following summarizes significant changes in our consolidated financial performance for the periods presented (dollars in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Six Months Ended June 30,		Three Months Ended June 30,			
	2012	2011	Change	2012	2011	Change
Total revenues	\$716,407	\$ 659,498	9%	\$351,213	\$ 325,218	8%
Total operating expenses	\$ 275,809	\$ 265,293	4%	\$ 135,797	\$ 134,336	1%
Operating income	\$ 440,598	\$ 394,205	12%	\$215,416	\$ 190,882	13%
Operating margin	62%	60%	2 pts	61%	59%	2 pts
Total other expense, net	\$ 18,959	\$ 14,225	33%	\$ 8,852	\$ 7,194	23%
Income tax expense	\$ 126,562	\$ 125,454	1%	\$ 61,266	\$ 59,316	3%
Effective tax rate	30%	33%	(3 pts)	30%	32%	(2 pts)
Net income attributable to ICE	\$ 291,022	\$ 250,269	16%	\$ 143,157	\$ 121,365	18%
Diluted earnings per share attributable to ICE common						
shareholders	\$ 3.97	\$ 3.37	18%	\$ 1.95	\$ 1.64	19%
Cash flows from operating activities	\$ 365,569	\$ 321,067	14%			

Consolidated revenue growth was driven by increased trading volume in our OTC North American natural gas and OTC global oil contracts and our ICE Brent Crude futures and options contracts, trading and clearing fee increases in our agricultural commodity futures and options contracts, and fee increases in various market data services.

Consolidated operating expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2012 increased from the comparable period in 2011 primarily due to a \$9.0 million increase in our compensation and benefits expenses resulting from an increase in our employee headcount.

Consolidated other expenses, net, increased from the comparable periods in 2011 primarily due to an increase in consolidated interest expense resulting from an increase in total debt outstanding. See Loan Agreements below.

#### **Recent Developments**

As a result of regulatory changes in the United States and the United Kingdom that offer greater certainty and benefits to futures market participants relative to those in the swaps market, we announced in July 2012 our intention to transition all of our OTC cleared energy swaps contracts to futures contracts, including ICE Clear Europe s open interest in swaps at the time of the transition. The transition to futures will be a phased transition based on swap product type, and we anticipate the transition to be completed in January 2013. The transition from OTC swaps to futures is complex and will require regulatory submissions to and/or approvals from the Commodity Futures Trading Commission, or CFTC,

## Table of Contents

and the Financial Services Authority, or FSA, as well as the devotion of resources by ICE and our participants. Transition of contracts from swaps to futures has precedent within our industry, and we have previously transitioned swaps to futures, having transitioned our OTC WTI crude oil swap to a futures contract in 2006.

Certain of our U.S. OTC cleared energy swaps, including natural gas, electric power, physical environmental and natural gas liquids, will be transitioned to futures and will be listed at ICE Futures Energy, a newly created division of ICE Futures U.S., and will continue to be cleared at ICE Clear Europe. ICE Futures U.S. s current suite of non-energy products will continue to be cleared at ICE Clear U.S. ICE s cleared OTC oil swaps will be transitioned to futures and will be listed at ICE Futures Europe with ICE s other oil futures and will also continue to be cleared at ICE Clear Europe.

In addition, in 2013, ICE Futures U.S. will be moving from its current location to a location without an open-outcry trading floor. Options are the only remaining product that ICE Futures U.S. currently lists that trade on the trading floor and the options trading volume has largely already transitioned to electronic trading. ICE Futures U.S. introduced electronic trading of options on March 28, 2008 and has steadily implemented additional options trading capabilities. In June 2012, over 70% of our options execution was electronic. Open outcry trading of options will cease at the end of October 2012. Once this transition is complete, we will have no remaining open outcry trading floors.

#### **Regulatory Update**

On July 21, 2010, President Obama signed into law the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, or the Dodd-Frank Act. The Dodd-Frank Act is intended to reduce the risk of future financial crises and will make major changes to the U.S. financial regulatory system. While the Dodd-Frank Act technically became effective on July 16, 2011, many provisions of the law require the CFTC and the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, to issue final rules before the provisions become effective. Of the final rules issued to date, the most significant rules implement new core principles for derivatives clearing organizations and designated contract markets, institute a new customer margin segregation regime for cleared swaps, and implement aggregate position limits on certain energy, metal and agricultural contracts across trading venues. Many of the new provisions for derivatives clearing organizations became effective earlier this year, with the balance to become effective in the second half of 2012, along with new rules for designated contract markets.

On July 10, 2012, the CFTC and SEC adopted a final rule defining what a swap is under the Dodd-Frank Act. This rulemaking confirms and finalizes the compliance dates for key rules previously promulgated under the Dodd-Frank Act, such as the registration of swap dealers and major swap participants, required reporting of swap transactions to a swap data repository and the implementation of aggregate position limits, which were contingent upon the adoption of the final definition of a swap by the CFTC and SEC. These rules will be phased in over the next year. On July 24, 2012, the CFTC proposed the first set of swaps subject to mandatory clearing. This proposal includes certain U.S. and European credit default indexes cleared by ICE Clear Credit and ICE Clear Europe, respectively. A final determination with respect to the proposal will be made ninety days after publication of the proposal. Further, final rules determining which other swaps are subject to mandatory clearing and trading and final rules implementing swap execution facilities are expected by the end of this year.

The Financial Stability Oversight Council, a body of U.S. financial regulators created by the Dodd-Frank Act, has finalized rules describing how financial institutions are deemed to be a Systemically Important Financial Market Utility, or SIFMU. In July 2012, one of our U.S. clearing houses, ICE Clear Credit, was designated as a SIFMU. A SIFMU will be subject to additional regulation by the Financial Stability Oversight Council designed to safeguard systemically important market participants.

In addition, the European Union is drafting several pieces of financial reform legislation. The Regulation on OTC Derivatives, Clearing Houses and Trade Repositories (formerly known as the European Market Infrastructure Regulation, or EMIR) requires OTC derivatives to be cleared. The European Commission has published draft revisions to the Markets in Financial Instruments Directive, or MiFID, which are now in negotiation. One proposal contained in the revisions could require open access for clearing houses and execution venues. This could impact the markets by requiring execution venues to allow a choice of clearing venues and clearing houses to accept trades from alternative execution venues rather than a clearing house s related execution venue. Another proposal would require firms to offer financial or commodity indexes on reasonable commercial terms, eliminating the ability of exchanges or clearing houses to have exclusive rights to a European index. In addition, MiFID will require that exchanges have position limits or equivalent methods, such as position accountability, to prevent market abuse. While the exact nature of these limits is not yet certain this would for the first time establish position limits at commodities exchanges in the European Union. Finally, a law on short selling and CDS provides for a prohibition on naked sovereign CDS positions.

Finally, the Federal Reserve Board has proposed regulation YY, which represents the U.S. implementation of the Basel III capital accords. Regulation YY is intended to limit bank holding companies exposure to any single counterparty. In its current proposal form, however, the regulation could be read to limit a bank s ability to hold cleared positions at a derivatives clearing organization. Market participants and clearing houses, including ICE, are submitting comments requesting that the Federal Reserve Board clarify that central counterparties should not be captured by this rule in light of the mandatory clearing requirements of the Dodd-Frank Act.

We believe the availability of and increasing requirements for central counterparty clearing for futures and OTC contracts has supported, and will continue to support, the liquidity and participation in our marketplaces. We also believe that we have adequate flexibility in our market structure to adapt to future changes. For example, we have facilitated the move of many swap contracts to clearing, established position limits in

our markets and brought increased market transparency ahead of the requirements established

by the implementation of global financial reform. Nonetheless, the developing rules and laws may impact the way our markets operate in the future in a manner that we cannot foresee.

For additional information regarding the Dodd-Frank Act and other regulations affecting our business, see Part II, Item 1(A) Risk Factors included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2012, and Item 1 Business Regulation and Item 1(A) Risk Factors included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011, or our 2011 Form 10-K, as filed with the SEC on February 8, 2012.

#### Variability in Quarterly Comparisons

In addition to general economic conditions and liquidity in the financial markets, particularly the commodities markets, trading volume is subject to variability due to a number of key factors. These factors include price volatility, geopolitical events, economic conditions, weather, disasters, real and perceived supply and demand imbalances, regulatory considerations, availability of capital, seasonality and the number of trading days in a given period. Further, we periodically make adjustments to our contract specifications and we recently introduced new versions of our ICE Brent Crude and ICE Gasoil futures contracts alongside our existing contracts. Changes to contracts are generally aimed at making the contracts more relevant to more customers and their evolving hedging needs or are required based on changes to the underlying physical commodity and may result in fluctuations in trading volume. These and other factors could cause our revenues to fluctuate from period to period and these fluctuations may affect the reliability of period to period comparisons of our revenues and operating results.

#### Segment Reporting

For financial reporting purposes, our business is currently divided into two reportable business segments: our futures segment and our global OTC segment. Our futures segment includes our futures markets, in which we offer trading and clearing in standardized derivative contracts on our regulated exchanges and clearing houses. Our global OTC segment includes our OTC markets, comprised of energy markets and credit derivatives, in which we offer electronic trading, clearing and brokerage services. We previously reported a third business segment, the market data segment, representing our futures and OTC market data services. In the first quarter of 2012, we changed the manner in which we internally present operating results to our chief operating decision maker. The new reporting presentation allocates fees earned and expenses incurred from market data activities in our futures and OTC business to the respective segments in which it is generated, rather than reporting separately, and the intercompany fees and expenses. Market data revenues and expenses are now included with the appropriate futures or OTC segment, and prior period amounts have been adjusted to reflect these changes. For a discussion of these segments and related financial disclosure, refer to Note 11 to our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

#### **Our Futures Segment**

The following table presents selected statement of income data for our futures segment (dollars in thousands):

	Six Months Ended June 30,			Three Moi Jun		
	2012	2011	Change	2012	2011	Change
Revenues:						
Transaction and clearing fees, net:						
ICE Brent Crude futures and options	\$ 109,073	\$ 95,155	15%	\$ 58,875	\$ 46,593	26%
ICE Gasoil futures and options	48,932	49,009		23,943	22,235	8
Sugar futures and options	45,967	38,112	21	24,472	20,423	20
ICE ECX emission futures and options	29,781	29,300	2	14,059	15,049	(7)
ICE WTI Crude futures and options	16,484	25,417	(35)	7,972	10,695	(25)
Russell Index futures and options	16,354	19,131	(15)	8,275	9,478	(13)
Cotton futures and options	15,276	12,182	25	8,571	5,636	52
Other futures and options	47,142	37,835	25	23,304	18,814	24
•						
Total transaction and clearing fees, net	329,009	306,141	7	169,471	148,923	14
Market data fees	39,704	32,502	22	20,530	16,950	21

Other	4,243	5,315	(20)	1,547	2,722	(43)
Total revenues	372,956	343,958	8	191,548	168,595	14
Operating expenses	130,076	112,569	16	68,632	56,087	22
Operating income	\$ 242,880	\$ 231,389	5%	\$ 122,916	\$ 112,508	9%

In our futures segment, we earn transaction and clearing fees from both counterparties to each futures contract or option on a futures contract that is traded and cleared, based on the volume of the commodity underlying the futures or option contract that is traded and cleared.

Our benchmark ICE Brent Crude futures contract is relied upon by a broad range of market participants, including large oil producing nations and multinationals, to price their crude oil production. Market participants are increasingly relying on the Brent contract for their risk management activities, as evidenced by steady increases in traded volumes and open interest over the past several years. Based on traded volume in both our ICE Brent Crude futures contract and our ICE WTI Crude futures contract, we achieved a 55% and 49% market share of the global oil futures contracts trading for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and a 57% and 50% market share for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. Our Gasoil futures contract is also a key refined products benchmark in Europe and Asia.

During the first six months of 2012, the longer term shift toward the Brent Crude contract as the global light sweet crude benchmark continued and our customers favored the ICE Brent Crude contract relative to the ICE WTI Crude contract. During the three months ended June 30, 2012, volume in ICE Brent crude also increased from the prior year period due to growth in our options volumes.

Effective January 1, 2012, we implemented a trading and clearing fee increase on our agricultural commodity futures and options contracts at ICE Futures U.S. as a result of increased regulatory staffing and reporting burdens, the expansion of products developed and listed by the exchange, and significant enhancements in trading and clearing technology completed over the past five years. The agricultural commodity futures and options rate per contract increased to \$2.65 per contract for the six months ended June 30, 2012 from \$2.26 per contract for the six months ended June 30, 2011. The increase in the sugar and cotton futures and options contract revenues for the six and three months ended June 30, 2012 is primarily due to this fee increase.

The increase in revenues from Other futures and options is primarily due to increased trading volumes in our U.S. heating oil, RBOB gasoline, U.K. natural gas, Dutch natural gas, coal, coffee, cocoa and canola futures and options contracts.

Our futures segment transaction and clearing fees are presented net of rebates. We recorded rebates in our futures segment of \$110.9 million and \$97.7 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and \$56.8 million and \$47.3 million for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. We offer rebates in certain of our markets primarily to support market liquidity and trading volume by providing qualified participants in those markets a discount to the applicable rate.

We earn market data user and license revenues that we receive from data vendors through the distribution of real-time and historical futures prices and other futures market data derived from trading in our futures markets. During the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, we recognized \$31.8 million and \$27.5 million, respectively, in market data user and license fees from data vendors, and \$16.5 million and \$14.5 million, respectively, during the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011. The increase relates to an increase in the number of users, the introduction of new user fees and an increase in the fees charged per user, all of which became effective on January 1, 2012. We also earn market data subscription revenues from futures direct access services, futures terminal fees and futures end-of-day reports.

The increase in operating expenses in our futures segment is primarily due to additional fees and expenses being charged and allocated to our futures segment from our global OTC segment due to higher expenses being incurred and charged for developing, operating, managing and supporting the platforms for electronic futures trading and clearing and due to the increased trading volume of the futures segment.

A futures contract is a standardized contract for a fixed quantity of the commodity underlying each contract. The following table presents trading activity in our futures markets by commodity type based on the total number of contracts traded (in thousands, except for percentages):

	Six Months Ended June 30,			Three Mont June		
	2012	2011	Change	2012	2011	Change
Number of futures and options						
contracts traded:						
ICE Brent Crude futures and options	79,633	66,211	20%	42,723	33,058	29%
ICE Gasoil futures and options	32,504	32,459		15,668	14,689	7
Sugar futures and options	18,112	18,018	1	9,636	8,968	7
ICE ECX emission futures and options	3,926	3,335	18	1,859	1,681	11
ICE WTI Crude futures and options	18,443	29,347	(37)	8,575	12,444	(31)
Russell Index futures and options	18,873	19,071	(1)	9,912	9,991	(1)

Cotton futures and options	5,016	4,881	3	2,870	2,199	31
Other futures and options	22,451	17,976	25	11,249	9,308	21
-						
Total	198,958	191.298	4%	102.492	92.338	11%
Totul	170,750	191,290	170	102,192	,550	1170
		1 500	.~			4.4.87
Futures average daily volume	1,591	1,530	4%	1,627	1,466	11%

Open interest is the aggregate number of contracts (long or short) that clearing members hold either for their own account or on behalf of their clients. The following table presents our quarter-end open interest for our futures and options contracts (in thousands, except for percentages):

	As of June 30,		
	2012	2011	Change
Open interest futures and options contracts:			
ICE Brent Crude futures and options	2,352	1,147	105%
ICE Gasoil futures and options	649	664	(2)
Sugar futures and options	1,121	1,147	(2)
ICE ECX emission futures and options	1,453	1,067	36
ICE WTI Crude futures and options	787	631	25
Russell Index futures and options	476	453	5
Cotton futures and options	404	377	7
Other futures and options	1,738	1,397	24
Total	8,980	6,883	30%

The following table presents key futures transaction volume information, as well as other selected futures operating information (dollars in thousands, except rate per contact amounts):

	Six Months Ended June 30,			Three Mor Jun		
	2012	2011	Change	2012	2011	Change
Futures average daily trading and clearing						
revenues:						
U.K. futures average daily exchange and clearing						
revenues	\$ 1,765	\$ 1,684	5%	\$ 1,782	\$ 1,584	13%
U.S. and Canadian futures average daily exchange						
and clearing revenues	867	765	13	908	780	16
Total futures average daily trading and clearing revenues	\$ 2,632	\$ 2,449	7%	\$ 2,690	\$ 2,364	14%
Futures rate per contract:						
Energy futures and options rate per contract	\$ 1.56	\$ 1.56	%	\$ 1.56	\$ 1.57	(1)%
Agricultural commodity futures and options rate per						
contract	\$ 2.65	\$ 2.26	17%	\$ 2.63	\$ 2.38	11%
Financial futures and options rate per contract	\$ 0.90	\$ 1.01	(11)%	\$ 0.88	\$ 0.96	(8)%
al OTC Segment						

The following table presents selected statement of income data for our global OTC segment (dollars in thousands):

	Six Months Ended June 30,			Three Mor June		
	2012	2011	Change	2012	2011	Change
Revenues:						
Transaction and clearing fees, net:						
North American natural gas	\$ 142,914	\$ 124,958	14%	\$ 62,263	\$ 61,127	2%
Credit default swaps	75,924	80,149	(5)	36,099	41,072	(12)

Edgar Filing: INTERCONTINENTALEXCHANGE INC - Form 10-Q

North American power	44,433	46,790	(5)	21,238	22,506	(6)
Global oil and other	32,837	25,690	28	15,873	13,002	22
Electronic trade confirmation	3,763	3,822	(2)	1,864	1,910	(2)
Total transaction and clearing fees, net	299.871	281,409	7	137.337	139.617	(2)
Total dansaction and croating rees, net	277,071	201,109	,	107,007	159,017	(2)
Marlat data faca	22.952	07 (17	22	16 641	12 740	21
Market data fees	33,853	27,617	23	16,641	13,749	21
Other	9,727	6,514	49	5,687	3,257	75
Total revenues	343,451	315,540	9	159,665	156,623	2
Total operating expenses	145,733	152,724	(5)	67.165	78,249	(14)
rotar operating expenses	1-5,755	152,724	$(\mathbf{J})$	07,105	70,249	(17)
	¢ 107 710	¢ 16 <b>2</b> 016	010	¢ 0 <b>2</b> 500	ф. <u>70.07</u> 4	100
Operating income	\$ 197,718	\$ 162,816	21%	\$ 92,500	\$ 78,374	18%

While we charge a monthly OTC market data access fee for our electronic platform, we derive a substantial portion of our OTC revenues from transaction and clearing fees paid by participants based on the underlying commodity volume for each trade that they execute or clear. Our global OTC segment s transaction and clearing fees increased from the prior periods primarily due to increased trading volume in North American natural gas and global oil contracts. Volume in our North American natural gas markets increased primarily due to increased price volatility, increased natural gas options volume and the ongoing introduction of new cleared OTC products. Volume in our global oil contracts increased primarily due to the demand for clearing and the launch of new cleared global oil contracts during the six months ended June 30, 2012 and throughout the year ended December 31, 2011.

North American natural gas prices declined and remained low during the first six months of 2012, but featured relatively high price volatility compared to historical price and volatility levels. Volatility increased due in part to changes in expectations for the winter heating season and the impact that a small price change has on a low absolute price, which increased trading and hedging opportunities. This was coupled with increased volume in our options products in which customers tend to hedge the underlying with swaps contracts.

CDS trade execution revenues at Creditex decreased to \$44.1 million during the six months ended June 30, 2012 from \$49.9 million during the six months ended June 30, 2011 and decreased to \$20.6 million during the three months ended June 30, 2012 from \$24.1 million during the three months ended June 30, 2011. CDS clearing revenues at ICE Clear Credit and ICE Clear Europe increased to \$31.8 million during the six months ended June 30, 2012 from \$30.3 million during the six months ended June 30, 2011 and decreased to \$15.5 million during the three months ended June 30, 2012 from \$17.0 million during the three months ended June 30, 2011. During the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, ICE Clear Credit and ICE Clear Europe cleared \$5.9 trillion and \$4.9 trillion, respectively, of CDS notional value and during the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, cleared \$2.9 trillion and \$2.7 trillion, respectively.

Transaction and clearing fees are presented net of rebates. We recorded rebates in our global OTC segment of \$87.5 million and \$43.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and \$40.3 million and \$22.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The increase in rebates is due primarily to an increase in the number of participants in the rebate programs offered on various OTC contracts and from higher contract volume traded under these programs during the current year periods.

The increase in the OTC market data fees primarily relates to an increase in the monthly view only data access fees, which became effective on January 1, 2012. We also earn market data subscription revenues from OTC daily indexes and OTC end of day reports and we provide a service to independently establish market price validation curves whereby participant companies subscribe to receive consensus market valuations.

The following table presents the number of contracts traded in our OTC energy markets (in thousands, expect for percentages):

	Six Months Ended June 30,			Three Mont June		
	2012	2011	Change	2012	2011	Change
Number of OTC energy contracts						
traded:						
North American natural gas	217,617	157,814	38%	97,227	78,785	23%
North American power	45,818	32,514	41	21,804	17,535	24
Global oil and other	6,695	4,706	42	3,633	2,404	51
Total	270,130	195,034	39%	122,664	98,724	24%
OTC energy average daily volume	2,161	1,560	39%	1,947	1,567	24%

Of the 45.8 million North American power contracts traded during the six months ended June 30, 2012, 42.3 million contracts, or 92%, represented smaller sized power contracts, which have a lower rate per contract than full sized North American power contracts, compared to 87% of the volume representing small sized contracts during the six months ended June 30, 2011.

The following table presents our quarter-end open interest for our cleared OTC energy contracts (in thousands, except for percentages):

	As of June 30,			
	2012	2011	Change	
Open interest cleared OTC energy contracts:				
North American natural gas	33,487	19,710	70%	
North American power	26,112	21,691	20	
Global oil and other	2,364	1,500	58	
Total	61,963	42,901	44%	

The notional values of the underlying CDS traded in our OTC markets through Creditex were \$647 billion and \$952 billion for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and \$292 billion and \$431 billion for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. As of June 30, 2012, open interest of \$1.7 trillion in notional value of CDS was held at ICE Clear Credit and ICE Clear Europe, compared to \$1.5 trillion as of June 30, 2011.

The following table presents the OTC average daily trading and clearing revenues (dollars in thousands):

	Six Months Ended June 30,			Three Months Ended June 30,		
	2012	2011	Change	2012	2011	Change
Bilateral OTC energy average daily commission revenues	\$ 118	\$ 106	11%	\$ 108	\$ 105	3%
Cleared OTC energy average daily commission and clearing revenues	1,644	1,474	12	1,469	1,429	3
Total OTC energy average daily commission and clearing revenues	1,762	1,580	12	1,577	1,534	3
Global CDS OTC average daily commission and clearing revenues	607	641	(5)	573	652	(12)
Total OTC average daily trading and clearing revenues	\$ 2,369	\$ 2,221	7%	\$ 2,150	\$ 2,186	(2)%

# **Consolidated Operating Expenses**

The following table presents our consolidated operating expenses (dollars in thousands):

		Six Months Ended June 30,		Three Months Ended June 30,		
	2012	2011	Change	2012	2011	Change
Compensation and benefits	\$ 132,776	\$ 123,814	7%	\$ 64,700	\$ 62,176	4%
Technology and communication	23,462	23,570		11,760	12,045	(2)
Professional services	17,928	16,227	10	8,526	8,422	1
Rent and occupancy	9,377	8,821	6	4,915	4,462	10
Acquisition-related transaction costs	7,709	9,314	(17)	4,246	5,877	(28)
Selling, general and administrative	20,466	17,579	16	9,542	8,517	12
Depreciation and amortization	64,091	65,968	(3)	32,108	32,837	(2)
Total operating expenses	\$ 275,809	\$ 265,293	4%	\$ 135,797	\$ 134,336	1%

Consolidated compensation and benefits expenses increased from the comparable periods in 2011 primarily due to an increase in employee headcount. Headcount increased from 972 employees as of June 30, 2011 to 1,059 employees as of June 30, 2012, an increase of 9%, primarily

due to the hiring of new employees for clearing, technology and compliance operations, and due to acquisitions over the last year. Non-cash compensation expenses recognized in our consolidated financial statements for employee stock options and restricted stock were \$28.3 million and \$26.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and \$14.1 million and \$13.2 million for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively relating to a greater number of employees receiving non-cash awards due to the headcount increases.

Consolidated professional services expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2012 increased from the comparable period in 2011 primarily due to costs incurred relating to regulatory matters during the six months ended June 30, 2012, including costs relating to new regulatory requirements imposed by the Dodd-Frank Act.

Consolidated acquisition-related transaction costs decreased from the comparable periods in 2011 primarily due to costs incurred during 2011 relating to the proposed joint acquisition of NYSE Euronext, partially offset by costs incurred during the current year periods relating to a potential acquisition that did not occur and is no longer active. We incurred these costs as part of our acquisition strategy. These costs primarily relate to investment banking, legal, public relations, accounting and tax transaction costs, as well as costs associated with credit facilities and other external costs directly related to proposed or closed transactions. We expect to continue to explore and pursue various potential acquisitions and other strategic opportunities to strengthen our competitive position and support our growth.

Consolidated selling, general and administrative expenses increased from the comparable periods in 2011 primarily due to increases in certain liabilities associated with taxes other than income taxes for the six and three months ended June 30, 2012.

We recorded amortization expenses on the intangible assets acquired as part of our acquisitions, as well as on the Russell licensing agreement intangible assets, of \$34.6 million and \$38.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and \$17.2 million and \$18.8 million for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. We recorded depreciation expenses on our fixed assets of \$29.5 million and \$27.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and \$14.9 million and \$14.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and \$14.9 million and \$14.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

## **Consolidated Non-Operating Income (Expenses)**

The following tables present our consolidated non-operating income (expenses) (dollars in thousands):

	Six Months Ended June 30,			Three Mon June		
	2012	2011	Change	2012	2011	Change
Other income (expense)						
Interest and investment income	\$ 682	\$ 1,831	(63)%	\$ 442	\$ 843	(48)%
Interest expense	(19,667)	(15,495)	27	(9,599)	(7,752)	24
Other income (expense), net	26	(561)	n.m.	305	(285)	n.m.
Total other expense, net	(\$ 18,959)	(\$ 14,225)	33%	(\$ 8,852)	(\$ 7,194)	23%
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest	(\$ 4,055)	(\$ 4,257)	(5%)	(\$ 2,141)	(\$ 3,007)	(29)%

n.m. stands for not meaningful.

The increase in consolidated interest expense is primarily due to an increase in the total debt outstanding. See Loan Agreements below.

We incurred foreign currency transaction (losses) gains of (\$1.7 million) and \$515,000 for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and (\$297,000) and (\$166,000) for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. Foreign currency gains and losses are recorded in other income (expense) and relate to the settlement of foreign currency assets, liabilities and payables that occur through our foreign operations that are received in non-functional currencies due to the increase or decrease in the period-end foreign currency exchange rates between periods. Also included in other income (expense) is dividend income relating to our Cetip investment, which was \$2.6 million and \$1.3 million for the six and three months ended June 30, 2012, respectively.

For those consolidated subsidiaries in which our ownership is less than 100%, and for which we have control over the assets, liabilities and management of the entity, the outside stockholders interests are shown as noncontrolling interests. As of June 30, 2012, noncontrolling interest relates to the operating results of our CDS clearing subsidiaries in which non-ICE limited partners hold a 45.5% net profit sharing interest.

## **Income Tax Provision**

Consolidated income tax expense was \$126.6 million and \$125.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and \$61.3 million and \$59.3 million for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. Our effective tax rate was 30% and 33% for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and 30% and 32% for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

The effective tax rates are lower than the federal statutory rate primarily due to favorable foreign income tax rate differentials, which are partially offset by state taxes. Favorable foreign income tax rate differentials result primarily from lower tax rates in the United Kingdom. The United Kingdom reduced corporate income tax rates from 28% to 26% effective April 1, 2011 and to 25% from 26% effective April 1, 2012. The effective tax rates for the six and three months ended June 30, 2012 are lower than the effective tax rate for the comparable periods in 2011 primarily due to these foreign income rate reductions and the increase in income from foreign jurisdictions relative to the United States.

## **Quarterly Results of Operations**

We believe the following quarterly unaudited consolidated statements of income data has been prepared on substantially the same basis as our audited consolidated financial statements and includes all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments, necessary for the fair presentation of our consolidated results of operations for the quarters presented. The historical results for any quarter do not necessarily indicate the results expected for any future period. The following table sets forth quarterly consolidated statements of income data (in thousands):

		1	Three	Months End	ded.		
	June 30, 2012	March 31, 2012		cember 31, 2011		otember 30, 2011	June 30, 2011
Revenues:							
Transaction and clearing fees, net:							
Futures:							
ICE Brent Crude futures and options	\$ 58,875	\$ 50,198	\$	46,858	\$	48,158	\$ 46,593
ICE Gasoil futures and options	23,943	24,989		25,072		25,418	22,235
Sugar futures and options	24,472	21,495		11,793		19,255	20,423
ICE ECX emission futures and options	14,059	15,722		17,252		16,928	15,049
ICE WTI Crude futures and options	7,972	8,512		9,195		10,096	10,695
Russell Index futures and options	8,275	8,079		9,223		11,680	9,478
Cotton futures and options	8,571	6,705		4,772		3,953	5,636
Other futures and options	23,304	23,838		18,800		19,516	18,814
OTC:							
North American natural gas	62,263	80,651		67,116		62,699	61,127
Credit default swaps	36,099	39,825		41,311		45,543	41,072
North American power	21,238	23,195		19,499		22,317	22,506
Global oil and other	15,873	16,964		14,540		14,048	13,002
Electronic trade confirmation	1,864	1,899		1,876		1,899	1,910
Market data fees	37,171	36,386		32,625		32,212	30,699
Other	7,234	6,736		7,283		7,056	5,979
	,	,		,		,	,
Total revenues	351,213	365,194		327,215		340,778	325,218
Operating expenses:							
Compensation and benefits	64,700	68,076		62,650		64,137	62,176
Technology and communication	11,760	11,702		11,989		12,316	12,045
Professional services	8,526	9,402		9,861		8,743	8,422
Rent and occupancy	4,915	4,462		5,138		5,107	4,462
Acquisition-related transaction costs	4,246	3,463		864		5,446	5,877
Selling, general and administrative(1)	9,542	10,924		8,716		7,885	8,517
Depreciation and amortization	32,108	31,983		33,189		33,095	32,837
Total operating expenses	135,797	140,012		132,407		136,729	134,336
Operating income	215,416	225,182		194,808		204,049	190,882
Other expense, net(1)	8,852	10,107		10,830		7,998	7,194
Income tax expense(1)	61,266	65,296		53,711		59,103	59,316
Net income	\$ 145,298	\$ 149,779	\$	130,267	\$	136,948	\$ 124,372
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest	(2,141)	(1,914)		(3,494)		(4,317)	(3,007)
Net income attributable to ICE	\$ 143,157	\$ 147,865	\$	126,773	\$	132,631	\$ 121,365

(1) Accounting guidance permits interest and penalties related to unrecognized income tax benefits to be classified either as income tax expense or another appropriate expense classification in the consolidated statements of income. Historically, we have classified interest related to uncertain income tax positions as a component of interest expense and penalties as a component of selling, general and administrative expenses. As of January 1, 2012, we changed our classification of interest and penalties to classify both of these items as income tax expense in the consolidated statements of income for the six and three months ended June 30, 2012 and we retrospectively adjusted all other prior period consolidated statements of income to reflect these changes. For additional information on this change in accounting policy, refer to Note 2 to our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

# Liquidity and Capital Resources

Since our inception, we have financed our operations, growth and cash needs primarily through income from operations and borrowings under our credit facilities. Our principal capital requirements have been to fund capital expenditures, working capital, strategic acquisitions and investments, stock repurchases and the continued development of our electronic trading and clearing platforms. We believe that our cash on hand and cash flows from operations will be sufficient to repay our outstanding indebtedness as it matures. In the future, we may need to incur additional debt or issue additional equity. See Future Capital Requirements below.

Consolidated cash and cash equivalents were \$1.1 billion and \$822.9 million as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively. We had \$381.2 million and \$451.1 million in long-term investments as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively, and \$245.9 million and \$217.5 million in short-term and long-term restricted cash as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively. We consider all short-term, highly liquid investments with remaining maturity dates of three months or less at the time of purchase to be cash equivalents. We classify all investments with original maturity dates in excess of three months but less than one year as short-term investments and all investments that we intend to hold for more than one year as long-term investments. Cash that is not available for general use, either due to regulatory requirements or through restrictions in specific agreements, is classified as restricted cash.

As of June 30, 2012, the amount of unrestricted cash held by our non-U.S. subsidiaries was \$489.9 million and is considered to be indefinitely reinvested overseas such that no provision for U.S. federal and state income taxes has been made in our consolidated financial statements. If these funds are needed for our operations in the United States, any distribution of these non-U.S. earnings may be subject to both U.S. federal and state income taxes payable to the various non-U.S. countries. However, we do not have any current needs or foreseeable plans other than to indefinitely reinvest these funds within our non-U.S. subsidiaries.

As of June 30, 2012, we have \$331.1 million remaining under the authorization by our board of directors to repurchase shares of our common stock. During the six months ended June 30, 2012, we repurchased 27,700 shares of our common stock on the open market at a cost of \$3.3 million. Since 2008, we have repurchased 5.7 million shares of our common stock on the open market at a cost of \$568.9 million. We expect to fund any remaining share repurchases with a combination of cash on hand, future cash flows and by borrowing under our credit facilities. The timing and extent of the repurchases, if any, will depend upon market conditions, our stock price and our strategic plans at that time.

## **Cash Flow**

The following tables present, for the periods indicated, the major components of net increases (decreases) in cash and cash equivalents (in thousands):

	Six Mont June	
	2012	2011
Net cash provided by (used in):		
Operating activities	\$ 365,569	\$ 321,067
Investing activities	(61,379)	(31,606)
Financing activities	(45,674)	(154,665)
Effect of exchange rate changes	553	86
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	\$ 259,069	\$ 134,882

## **Operating** Activities

Net cash provided by operating activities primarily consists of net income adjusted for certain non-cash items, including depreciation and amortization and the effects of changes in working capital. Fluctuations in net cash provided by operating activities are primarily attributable to increases and decreases in our net income between periods and, to a lesser extent, due to fluctuations in working capital. The \$44.5 million increase in net cash provided by operating activities for the six months ended June 30, 2012 from the comparable period in 2011 is primarily due to the \$40.6 million increase in our net income for the six months ended June 30, 2012, from the comparable period in 2011, the timing of various tax payments during the quarters, and to fluctuations in working capital.

## **Investing** Activities

Consolidated net cash used in investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 primarily relates to capitalized software development costs, capital expenditures and changes in the restricted cash balances. We had capitalized software development expenditures of \$17.4 million and \$15.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and we had capital expenditures of \$15.6 million and \$14.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The capital expenditures primarily relate to hardware purchases to continue the development and expansion of our electronic platforms and

clearing houses. We had net increases (decreases) in restricted cash of \$28.4 million and (\$3.1 million) for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, with the current year increases related to Financial Services Authority mandated changes in the calculations of regulatory capital at ICE Futures Europe and ICE Clear Europe as well as additional costs incurred at both of these companies due to growth of these businesses.

# **Financing** Activities

Consolidated net cash used in financing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2012 primarily relates to \$25.0 million in repayments under the credit facilities, \$15.2 million in cash payments related to treasury shares received for restricted stock tax payments and stock options exercises and \$7.5 million in distributions of profits to the noncontrolling interest holders. Consolidated net cash used in financing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2011 primarily relates to \$121.3 million in repayments under the credit facilities, \$25.0 million in repurchases of common stock and \$10.3 million in cash payments related to treasury shares received for restricted stock tax payments and stock options exercises. See Loan Agreements below.

#### Loan Agreements

On November 9, 2011, we entered into new aggregate \$2.6 billion senior unsecured credit facilities, or the New Credit Facilities. The New Credit Facilities include an option for us to propose an increase in the aggregate amount available by \$400.0 million during the term of the New Credit Facilities. The New Credit Facilities consist of (i) an aggregate \$500.0 million five-year senior unsecured term loan facility, or the Term Loan Facility, and (ii) an aggregate \$2.1 billion five-year senior unsecured multicurrency revolving credit facility, or the Revolving Facility. On November 9, 2011, \$487.5 million of the Term Loan Facility was borrowed. As of June 30, 2012, no amounts have been borrowed under the Revolving Facility. The New Credit Facilities mature on November 9, 2016. As of June 30, 2012, we have a LIBOR-rate loan with a stated interest rate of 1.49% per annum related to the \$462.5 million that is outstanding under the Term Loan Facility.

Simultaneously with entering into the New Credit Facilities on November 9, 2011, we also entered into a note purchase agreement, the Note Purchase Agreement, with various institutional investors providing for the sale of \$400.0 million aggregate principal amount of our senior notes, consisting of \$200.0 million of our 4.13% Senior Notes, Tranche A, due November 9, 2018, and \$200.0 million of our 4.69% Senior Notes, Tranche B, due November 9, 2021.

Of the amounts available under the Revolving Facility: (i) \$150.0 million of such amounts has been reserved to provide liquidity or required financial resources for the clearing operations of ICE Clear Europe, (ii) \$100.0 million of such amounts has been reserved to provide liquidity or required financial resources for the clearing operations of ICE Clear Credit, (iii) \$50.0 million of such amounts has been reserved to provide liquidity or required financial resources for the clearing operations of ICE Clear Credit, (iii) \$50.0 million of such amounts has been reserved to provide liquidity or required financial resources for the clearing operations of ICE Clear U.S., (iv) \$3.0 million of such amounts has been reserved to provide liquidity or required financial resources for the clearing operations of ICE Clear Canada, and (v) the remainder, plus any portion of the proceeds no longer necessary to be reserved for the foregoing purposes, shall be used by us to provide for working capital and general corporate purposes.

## **Future Capital Requirements**

Our future capital requirements will depend on many factors, including the rate of our trading and clearing volume growth, strategic plans and acquisitions, required technology initiatives, regulatory requirements, the timing and introduction of new products and enhancements to existing products, the geographic mix of our business, and the continuing market acceptance of our electronic platform. We currently expect to make operational capital expenditures and to capitalize software development costs ranging between \$28 million and \$31 million for the second half of 2012, which we believe will support the enhancement of our technology and the continued expansion of our futures, OTC and market data businesses. In addition, we currently expect \$7 million to \$9 million in capital expenditures for the second half of 2012 on real estate costs associated with consolidating multiple locations in New York into a combined office.

We are obligated to contribute an aggregate of \$100.0 million to the ICE Clear Credit guaranty fund and the ICE Clear Europe CDS guaranty fund and have already contributed \$50.0 million to the ICE Clear Credit guaranty fund and \$10.0 million to the ICE Clear Europe CDS guaranty fund as of June 30, 2012. We are obligated to contribute an additional \$40.0 million to the ICE Clear Europe CDS guaranty fund and the date for this remaining contribution has not yet been determined.

After factoring in the \$303.0 million reserved for ICE Clear Europe, ICE Clear Credit, ICE Clear U.S. and ICE Clear Canada, we currently have \$1.8 billion available under our New Credit Facilities for general corporate purposes. The New Credit Facilities and the Note Purchase Agreement are currently the only significant agreements or arrangements that we have with third parties to provide us with sources of liquidity and capital resources. In the event of any strategic acquisitions or investments, or if we are required to raise capital for any reason, we may need

to incur additional debt or issue additional equity to raise the necessary funds. However, we cannot provide assurance that such financing will be available or that the terms of such financing will be favorable to us. We believe

that our cash flows from operations will be sufficient to fund our debt, working capital needs and capital expenditure requirements for the foreseeable future.

#### **Contractual Obligations and Commercial Commitments**

The following table presents, for the periods indicated, our contractual obligations (which we intend to fund from operations) and commercial commitments as of June 30, 2012 (in thousands):

		Payments Due by Years Ending December 31,			s Ending
	Total	Payments due for Remainder of 2012	2013 and 2014	2015 and 2016	Thereafter
Contractual Obligations:					
Short-term and long-term debt and interest	\$ 1,026,024	\$ 37,310	\$ 153,579	\$ 374,228	\$ 460,907
Russell licensing agreement (minimum annual					
payments)	105,000	10,000	40,000	40,000	15,000
Commitment to fund ICE Clear Europe CDS guaranty					
funds	40,000		40,000		
Operating leases	220,252	10,384	44,673	29,160	136,035
Other liabilities	14,651	6,171	6,472	2,008	
Total contractual cash obligations	\$ 1,405,927	\$ 63,865	\$ 284,724	\$ 445,396	\$ 611,942

In May 2012, we entered into an operating lease for office space in New York City. The initial lease term, which is expected to become effective in November 2012, will end on the 15<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the effective date. The lease contains two 5-year renewal options beginning on the expiration of the initial lease term.

We have excluded from the contractual obligations and commercial commitments table above \$34.7 billion in cash margin deposits and guaranty funds liabilities. Clearing members of ICE Clear Europe, ICE Clear U.S., ICE Clear Credit, ICE Clear Canada and TCC are required to deposit original margin and variation margin and to make deposits to a guaranty fund. The cash deposits made to these margin accounts and to the guaranty funds are recorded in the consolidated balance sheet as current assets with corresponding current liabilities to the clearing members that deposited them. See note 8 to our consolidated financial statements and related notes that are included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for additional information on our clearing houses and the margin deposits and guaranty funds liabilities.

We have also excluded unrecognized tax benefits, or UTBs, from the contractual obligations and commercial commitments table above. As of June 30, 2012, our cumulative UTBs were \$31.4 million. Accrued interest and penalties related to UTBs were \$6.2 million as of June 30, 2012. We are under continuous examination by various tax authorities. We are uncertain about the timing or amount, if any, of cash settlement that might be assessed by a tax authority.

#### **Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

We do not have any relationships with unconsolidated entities or financial partnerships, often referred to as structured finance or special purpose entities, which have been established for the purpose of facilitating off-balance sheet arrangements or other contractually narrow or limited purposes.

## New and Recently Adopted Accounting Pronouncements

In the second quarter of 2012, there were no significant new and recently adopted accounting pronouncements that are applicable to us.

## **Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates**

In the second quarter of 2012, there were no significant changes to our critical accounting policies and estimates from those disclosed in the section Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in our 2011 Form 10-K.

#### Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

We are exposed to market risk in the ordinary course of business. This market risk consists primarily of interest rate risk associated with our cash and cash equivalents, short-term and long-term investments, short-term and long-term restricted cash, current and long-term indebtedness and foreign currency exchange rate risk.

# **Interest Rate Risk**

We have exposure to market risk for changes in interest rates relating to our cash and cash equivalents, short-term and long-term investments, short-term and long-term restricted cash and indebtedness. As of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, our cash and cash equivalents, long-term investments and short-term and long-term restricted cash were \$1.7 billion and \$1.5 billion, respectively, of which \$544.6 million and \$607.3 million, respectively, were denominated in Brazilian reais, pounds sterling, euros or Canadian dollars. The remaining investments are denominated in U.S. dollars. We do not use our investment portfolio for trading or other speculative purposes. A hypothetical decrease in long-term interest rates to zero basis points would decrease annual pre-tax earnings by \$1.5 million, assuming no change in the amount or composition of our cash and cash equivalents, short-term and long-term investments and short-term and long-term restricted cash. As discussed below, changes in the Cetip investment, which is held in Brazilian reais and is valued at \$381.2 million as of June 30, 2012, does not impact earnings.

As of June 30, 2012, we had \$862.5 million in outstanding indebtedness, of which \$400.0 million relates to the Senior Notes and is at fixed interest rates and \$462.5 million relates to the Term Loan Facility which bears interest at fluctuating rates based on LIBOR and, therefore, subjects us to interest rate risk. A hypothetical 100 basis point increase in long-term interest rates would decrease annual pre-tax earnings by \$4.6 million, assuming no change in the volume or composition of our outstanding indebtedness and no hedging activity. The interest rates on our Term Loan Facility are currently reset on a monthly basis.

## Foreign Currency Exchange Rate Risk

Revenues in our businesses are primarily denominated in U.S. dollars, except with respect to a portion of the sales through ICE Futures Europe, ICE Clear Europe and Creditex and all sales through ICE Futures Canada. We may experience gains or losses from foreign currency transactions in the future given that there are net assets or net liabilities and revenues and expenses of our U.S., U.K., European and Canadian subsidiaries that are denominated in pounds sterling, euros or Canadian dollars.

Of our consolidated revenues, 10% and 11% were denominated in pounds sterling, euros or Canadian dollars for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and 10% and 11% during the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. Of our consolidated operating expenses, 22% and 19% were denominated in pounds sterling or Canadian dollars for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and 19% were denominated in pounds sterling or Canadian dollars for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and 19% during both the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011. As the pound sterling, euro or Canadian dollar exchange rate changes, the U.S. equivalent of revenues and expenses denominated in foreign currencies changes accordingly. The pound sterling and euro exchange rates decreased relative to the U.S dollar by 2% and 7%, respectively, for the six months ended June 30, 2012 as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2011. These decreases in the exchange rates resulted in a \$5.1 million decrease in our consolidated revenues and a \$1.4 million decrease in our consolidated expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2012.

We have foreign currency transaction risk related to the settlement of foreign currency denominated assets, liabilities and payables that occur through our operations, which are received in or paid in pounds sterling or euros, due to the increase or decrease in the foreign currency exchange rates between periods. Our U.K. operations in some instances function as a natural hedge because we generally hold an equal amount of monetary assets and liabilities that are denominated in pounds sterling. We had foreign currency transaction gains (losses) of (\$1.7 million) and \$515,000 for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and (\$297,000) and (\$166,000) for the three months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and (\$297,000) and euro relative to the U.S. dollar. A 10% adverse change in the underlying foreign currency exchange rates as of June 30, 2012 would result in a foreign currency transaction loss of \$3.9 million, assuming no change in the composition of the foreign currency denominated assets, liabilities and payables and assuming no hedging activity.

We entered into foreign currency hedging transactions during the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 to hedge a portion of our foreign currency transaction exposure and may enter into additional hedging transactions in the future to help mitigate our foreign exchange risk exposure. For the portion of our foreign currency exposure hedged, we had hedge effectiveness of 82% and 94% for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

We have foreign currency translation risk equal to our net investment in certain U.K., European and Canadian subsidiaries. The revenues, expenses and financial results of these U.K, European and Canadian subsidiaries are denominated in pounds sterling, euros or Canadian dollars,

which are the functional currencies of these subsidiaries. The financial statements of these subsidiaries are translated into U.S. dollars using a current rate of exchange, with gains or losses included in the cumulative translation adjustment account, a component of equity. As of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, the portion of our equity attributable to accumulated other comprehensive income from foreign currency translation was \$53.9 million and \$44.2 million, respectively. The \$9.7 million

increase was primarily due to foreign currency translation adjustments relating to a portion of the CLE goodwill and other intangible assets that are allocated to our U.K. subsidiaries, due to an increase in the pound sterling to the U.S. dollar exchange rate from December 31, 2011 to June 30, 2012.

The average exchange rate of the pound sterling to the U.S. dollar decreased from 1.6166 for the six months ended June 30, 2011 to 1.5760 for the six months ended June 30, 2012. The average exchange rate of the euro to the U.S. dollar decreased from 1.4031 for the six months ended June 30, 2011 to 1.2966 for the six months ended June 30, 2012. The period-end foreign currency exchange rate for the pound sterling to the U.S. dollar increased from 1.5533 as of December 31, 2011 to 1.5704 as of June 30, 2012. The period-end foreign currency exchange rate for the euro to the U.S. dollar decreased from 1.2948 as of December 31, 2011 to 1.2663 as of June 30, 2012. The period-end foreign currency exchange rate for the Canadian dollar to the U.S. dollar increased from 0.9798 as of December 31, 2011 to 0.9835 as of June 30, 2012.

Our investment in Cetip was recorded as an available-for-sale investment and was made in and the shares are valued in Brazilian reais. As of June 30, 2012, the fair value of the equity security investment was \$381.2 million, which was classified as a long-term investment in our consolidated balance sheet. The accumulated unrealized loss of \$132.9 million as of June 30, 2012 was recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) and included an unrealized loss of \$70.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012. The accumulated unrealized loss resulted from a \$10.0 million decrease in the stock price of Cetip from the investment date of July 15, 2011 through June 30, 2012 and \$122.9 million in foreign currency translation losses relating to the decrease in value of the Brazilian real relative to the U.S. dollar during this same period of time. The unrealized loss for the six months ended June 30, 2012 relates to a \$33.9 million decrease in the stock price of Cetip from December 31, 2011 to June 30, 2012 and \$36.0 million in foreign currency translation losses. Changes in the fair value of available-for-sale securities are reflected in accumulated other comprehensive income, and include the effects of both stock price and foreign currency translation fluctuations.

## **Impact of Inflation**

We have not been adversely affected by inflation as technological advances and competition have generally caused prices for the hardware and software that we use for our electronic platforms to remain constant or to decline. In the event of inflation, we believe that we will be able to pass on any price increases to our participants, as the prices that we charge are not governed by long-term contracts.

# Item 4. Controls and Procedures

a) *Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures*. As of the end of the period covered by this report, an evaluation was carried out by our management, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934). Based upon that evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer says of the end of the period covered by this report.

(b) *Changes in internal controls.* There were no changes in our internal controls over financial reporting that occurred during our most recent fiscal quarter that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal controls over financial reporting. As a result, no corrective actions were taken.

## Part II. Other Information

## Item 1. Legal Proceedings

We are involved in certain legal proceedings in connection with the operation of our business. We believe, based on currently available information, that the results of such proceedings, individually or in the aggregate, will not have a material adverse effect on our financial condition.

## Item 1A. Risk Factors

In addition to the other information set forth in this Quarterly Report, you should carefully consider the factors discussed under Risk Factors in our 2011 Form 10-K, as well as the additional risk factor set forth below. These risks could materially and adversely affect our business,

financial condition and results of operations. These risks and uncertainties are not the only ones facing us. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to us or that we currently believe to be immaterial may also adversely affect our business.

As a result of regulatory changes, we intend to transition ICE s OTC energy swaps, including natural gas, electric power, global oil, physical environmental and natural gas liquids, to futures. The transition of these OTC swaps to futures is complex and failure to successfully transition our OTC energy swaps business to futures could result in a significant decrease in our trading volume, liquidity and profitability, as well as reputational damage.

Since 2000, we have operated a global electronic market for trading OTC energy swaps. Since the financial crisis in 2008, the U.S. and other major financial jurisdictions have passed laws, or are currently considering laws, that fundamentally impact the way swaps markets operate and the way our OTC swaps business would operate, and over the last two years, regulators have been promulgating rules to implement the Dodd-Frank Act. Under proposed and final rules related to the trading and clearing of swaps, we believe there will be greater costs, complexity and regulatory burdens on market operators and end users to participate in the swaps market as compared to transacting in the futures market. In addition, futures transactions have historically had several advantages over OTC swap transactions, including more favorable tax treatment, a broader pool of potential participants, and a greater level of inclusion in commodity indexes and exchange traded funds relative to swaps. Due to the additional advantages that futures have over swaps as a result of regulatory changes, we intend to transition all of our U.S. OTC natural gas, electric power, physical environmental and natural gas liquid cleared swaps to futures contracts that will be listed on ICE Futures U.S. pursuant to a newly created Energy Division, and will continue to clear these contracts at ICE Clear Europe. In addition, we intend to transition all of our cleared oTC global oil swaps to futures contracts that will be listed on ICE Futures at ICE Clear Europe.

We believe that for our business to continue to grow and succeed, we must create and maintain liquid marketplaces in our products that satisfy regulatory requirements, while still providing the necessary functionality, performance, efficiency, reliability and speed to retain our existing customers (which primarily comprise end users of commodities) and to attract new customers. We believe the transition of swaps to futures contracts is necessary to remain competitive, but the process to complete the transition is complex and involves risks. We do not control all of the risks and we cannot make assurances that the transition to futures contracts will succeed or that our participants will continue to trade the new futures contracts in a manner similar to the level of trading activity for our swaps contracts. Our primary competitor already lists competing futures products and other competitors have and may continue to introduce similar products in the future.

The transition from swaps to futures will also require regulatory submissions to and/or approvals from the CFTC and FSA. These approvals include the transition of open swaps positions in our clearing house to futures, and an order permitting ICE Clear Europe to commingle and net U.S. futures, foreign futures and swaps in a customer account to reduce margin requirements. We cannot assure you that we will receive the necessary regulatory approvals or receive them on a timely basis to transition our swaps contracts to futures.

The transition from swaps to futures will require significant effort and coordination by ICE and its participants in a tight timeline. ICE and its participants will be required to dedicate financial and business resources to implement these changes. We cannot assure you our participants will dedicate the time and resources necessary to make the necessary technology, regulatory and other changes to implement the conversion to futures. In addition, ICE and its participants are already working on changes that are required to be implemented under the Dodd-Frank Act and the regulatory changes in Europe, and we and they may not have sufficient resources to implement these changes and our transition to futures on a timely basis.

If the transition to futures is not successful, we may not be able to maintain our market share and liquidity in these products and may suffer significant reputational damage. Further, our competitive position could be permanently impaired if the new futures contracts are not successful or if trading volumes decline because our participants elect to trade in another venue or curtail their trading activity. As a result, ICE s revenue and net income may be lower than it would have been if we continued to operate our swaps markets.

## Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

The table below sets forth the information with respect to purchases made by or on behalf of IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. or any affiliated purchaser (as defined in Rule 10b-18(a)(3) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) of our common stock during the three months ended June 30, 2012.

<b>Period</b> (2012)		Total number of shares purchased		rage price per share	Total number of shares purchased as part of publicly announced plans or programs(1)	value of ma purchas pl pr	imate dollar c shares that y yet be ed under the ans or ograms illions)(1)
(2012)		shares pur chaseu	paiu	per share	programs(1)	(ш ш	
April 1	April 30		\$			\$	334.4
May 1	May 31		\$			\$	334.4
June 1	June 30	27,700	\$	118.76	2,515,641	\$	331.1

# Table of Contents

- 27,700 \$ 118.76 2,515,641 \$ 331.1
- (1) As previously announced, in February 2010 our board of directors authorized us to repurchase up to \$300.0 million in our common stock. During September 2011, our board of directors authorized us to repurchase up to an additional \$300.0 million in our common stock, which was in addition to the \$81.4 million that was still available to be repurchased under the February 2010 authorization at that time. As of the beginning of the second quarter of 2012, we had \$334.4 million available in stock repurchases.

These stock repurchase authorizations do not have an expiration date. Under a trading plan adopted in compliance with Rule 10b5-1 under the Securities Exchange Act, we repurchased \$3.3 million worth of our common stock through open market purchases during the quarter ended June 30, 2012. Under our Rule 10b5-1 trading plan, we may purchase additional shares of our common stock in the future outside of open trading window periods subject to the terms of the plan. Our repurchase program may be suspended or discontinued at any time without prior notice.

#### Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None.

Item 4.	[Removed and Reserved]
---------	------------------------

Item 5.	<b>Other Information</b>
None.	

Item 6. Exhibits

#### Exhibit

Number	Description of Document
31.1	Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification of Chief Executive Officer
31.2	Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification of Chief Financial Officer
32.1	Section 1350 Certification of Chief Executive Officer
32.2	Section 1350 Certification of Chief Financial Officer
101	The following materials from IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2012, formatted in XBRL (Extensible Business Reporting Language): (i) the Consolidated Balance Sheets, (ii) the Consolidated Statements of Income, (iii) the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss), (iv) the Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity, (v) Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows and (vi) Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, tagged as blocks of text.*

\* As provided in Rule 406T of Regulation S-T, this information is furnished and not filed for purposes of Sections 11 and 12 of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. Such exhibit will not be deemed to be incorporated by reference into any filing under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 unless IntercontinentalExchange, Inc. specifically incorporates it by reference.

# SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

INTERCONTINENTALEXCHANGE, INC.

(Registrant)

Date: August 1, 2012

By:

/s/ Scott A. Hill Scott A. Hill Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer

(Principal Financial Officer and

**Principal Accounting Officer**)